# What Is Responsible for the Initiating Chemistry of Iron-Mediated Lipid **Peroxidation:** An Update

Zhiyong Cheng<sup>†</sup> and Yuanzong Li\*

The Key Laboratory of Bioorganic & Molecular Engineering, College of Chemistry & Molecular Engineering, Peking University, Beijing, China 100871

Received May 24, 2004

# Contents

1. Introduction	748
2. Sources of Iron in LPO	750
3. Proposed Initiators of LPO	752
3.1. Reactive Oxygen Species (ROS)	752
3.1.1. Hydroxyl Radical	752
3.1.2. Superoxide	754
3.2. The Fe(II)–Fe(III) Complex	755
3.3. Secondary (Lipoperoxide-Dependent) LPO Initiation	756
3.4. Iron–Oxygen Species	758
4. The Most Likely Initiators of LPO	759
4.1. Hypervalent Iron–Oxygen Species	759
4.2. Enzymatic LPO Initiation	761
5. Conclusions	763
6. Acknowledgments	763
7. Note Added after Print Publication	763
8. References	763

# 1. Introduction

In the past few decades, extensive studies have been performed and have shown the causative role of ironmediated lipid peroxidation (LPO) in human diseases and in the deterioration of the quality of food products.<sup>1,2</sup> Because LPO-induced changes in the permeability and fluidity of membranes compromise the functions of receptors, ion channels, and other proteins on biomembranes,<sup>3</sup> LPO is associated with various pathological events, such as inflammation,<sup>4</sup> postischemic reperfusion injury,<sup>5</sup> atherosclerosis,<sup>6</sup> ethanol toxicity,7 and cancer.8 Moreover, there have been reports on the possible involvement of LPO in the toxicities of drugs9 and environmental pollutants10 and in the acute or chronic consequences of trauma.11-13

Chemical research<sup>1,2,14,15</sup> indicates that LPO is a set of radical-mediated chain reactions. The overall process consists of three stages: initiation, propagation, and termination. Such a chain reaction is initiated by the abstraction of a hydrogen atom from the reactive methylene group (LH) of lipids, and the process of H-abstraction leaves behind one unpaired electron on the carbon atom of the methylene group, which promotes the rearrangement of the double bonds adjacent to the methylene group and produces alkyl radicals (L<sup>•</sup>). In the



Zhiyong Cheng received his Ph.D. degree from Peking University (China) in 2003, with Dr. Prof. Yuanzong Li as his adviser. His thesis work was focused on the mechanisms of the antioxidant functions of phenolic compounds against iron-mediated oxidative damage to biomolecules. After postdoctoral research at the University of Michigan (Ann Arbor), where he studied the redox properties of the thioredoxin system in Drosophila Melanogaster under the supervision of Drs. Profs. Charles H. Williams and David P. Ballou, Dr. Cheng joined Harvard University Medical School in 2006. He is currently working with Dr. Prof. Morris F. White (Howard Hughes Medical Institute, Department of Biological Chemistry and Molecular Pharmacology) on the redox signaling and mitochondrial function in diabetic pathogenesis.



Yuanzong Li received his Ph.D. in Chemistry at Lanzhou University of P. R. China (with Professor Yaozu Chen) and competed postdoctoral research at Peking University (with Prof. Yunxiang Ci). He has been active in research at Hull University, U.K. (1995), Tokushima University, Japan (1999), and Harvard University, U.S.A. (2002–2003). Currently he is a professor of Chemistry at Peking University (Beijing, P. R. China) with his research focusing on molecular recognition and biochemical analysis along with QSAR study of phenolic antioxidants against oxidative stress.

presence of oxygen, alkyl radicals react to form peroxyl radicals (LOO<sup>•</sup>) that can abstract a hydrogen atom to produce lipid peroxide (LOOH) and propagate the reactions.

<sup>\*</sup> To whom correspondence should be addressed. Telephone: +86-10-6275

<sup>7954.</sup> Fax: +86-10-6275 1708. E-mail: yzli@pku.edu.cn. <sup>†</sup> Present address: Howard Hughes Medical Institute, Department of Biological Chemistry and Molecular Pharmacology, Harvard University Medical School, 300 Longwood Ave, Boston, MA 02115.



Figure 1. Overview of iron-catalyzed LPO and formation of lipid-derived radicals.

The resultant LOOH is cleaved in the presence of active iron ions, forming more reactive species such as LOO<sup>•</sup>, alkoxyl (LO<sup>•</sup>), or epoxyperoxyl radical (OLOO<sup>•</sup>) (Figure 1). These species can abstract H-atoms from lipid to propagate LPO or terminate the chain reaction by dimerization or by attacking proteins and DNA to cause oxidative damage and protein/DNA cross-links.<sup>16–17</sup>

Currently there is no doubt that iron (often as a complex) is an effective catalyst in the process of LPO,<sup>18-23</sup> but the mechanism by which iron initiates LPO is still under open debate. The Fenton reaction has long been considered as the likely mechanism for producing highly oxidizing hydroxyl radicals (•OH) to abstract hydrogen atoms from polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFAs),<sup>24,25</sup> but H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>-degrading enzymes or hydroxyl radical scavengers rarely inhibit the irondependent peroxidation.<sup>26–28</sup> Similarly, superoxide anion radical (O2•-) as an LPO initiator<sup>29,30</sup> via the Haber-Weiss reaction or direct H-abstraction reactions was doubted because superoxide dismutase (SOD) had no effect on the superoxide-present LPO systems.<sup>31,32</sup> Given that iron-dependent LPO in systems comprised initially of Fe(II) and phospholipid liposomes requires some Fe(II) oxidation and that LPO in systems containing Fe(III) and liposomes requires some Fe(III) reduction, the hypothesis involving an Fe(II)-O<sub>2</sub>-Fe(III) complex was developed by Aust et al., who suggested that a critical ratio of Fe(II)/Fe(III) (1:1) should be achieved for the maximal rate of LPO.26,33,34 Nevertheless, some doubts have arisen concerning the Fe- $(II)-O_2-Fe(III)$  complex as the initiating species. For example, attempts to isolate such a complex have failed,<sup>33,35</sup> and the Fe(II)/Fe(III) ratio of 1:1 was not necessary for maximal stimulation of LPO in some systems,<sup>36,37</sup> arguing against the proposal of a specific stoichiometric complex for LPO initiation. The substitution of Pb(II) or Al(III) for Fe-(III) in stimulating Fe(II)-mediated LPO of liposomes and

microsomes<sup>38–40</sup> suggested that Fe(III) is not imperative for the LPO initiation in those systems. In accordance with the oxidizing intermediates formed in peroxidase-catalyzed reactions, some groups suggested that the iron-related peroxidation might be initiated by ferryl ion  $(FeO^{2+})^{41,42}$  or perferryl ion  $(Fe^{2+}O_2)^{.43,44}$  These conflicting reports have confused our understanding of the initiating mechanisms of LPO, and they may even mislead mechanistic investigations on LPOmediated cell injuries or antioxidant activities of certain compounds if not resolved.<sup>18,45,46</sup>

Fortunately, two essential points shown in the literature have clearly suggested some competent LPO initiators and led to an elegant explanation of these discrepancies. First, the LPO products were found in enantiomeric excess from natural sources, which cannot be achieved by achiral species at all (e.g., 'OH or  $O_2$  '-). In this respect, enzymes (such as lipoxygenases) using PUFAs as reductant substrates should be the prime candidates because they catalyze LPO in an enantiospecific way.47-49 In addition, the hypervalent iron species generated by heme proteins or simple iron complexes showed selective reactivity toward lipids and should also be candidates as LPO initiators according to their oxidizing ability. Second, the widely occurring contamination of lipid hydroperoxide (LOOH) in lipid samples potentiates LPO initiation in these systems (in the sense of abstracting the first hydrogen atom)<sup>26,50</sup> and is at least partially responsible for the controversy. Iron may stimulate peroxidation by decomposing peroxides to lipid radicals, which then abstract hydrogen and propagate the chain reaction.<sup>51,52</sup> But the detection of superoxide or hydroxyl radicals is not necessarily an indicator of their function in LPO initiation. In this review, we provide a comprehensive discussion on proposed LPO initiators in the literature of the past few decades, focusing on the most effective species, namely, LOOH-derived lipid radicals (secondary initiation), hypervalent iron complexes,



**Figure 2.** Overview of iron regulation and iron release under stress conditions. Note that IRP2 cannot assemble the [4Fe-4S] cluster or exhibit aconitase activity at high iron concentration but is degraded by proteasomes. At low iron concentration, IRP2 will bind to the IRE of mRNA in a similar way to IRP1. IRP, iron regulatory protein; IRE, iron regulatory element; HO, heme oxygenase; Hb, hemoglobin. The symbol \* represents excitation/stimulation, and × means inhibition or reduction.

and enzymatic oxidation. The role of Fe(II), Fe(III), chelators, and other metal cations in LPO initiation and inhibition is discussed, providing an overall picture of the initiating chemistry for LPO.

#### 2. Sources of Iron in LPO

Iron is an essential element required for growth and survival of almost every organism. It is reported that about 65% of iron exists in hemoglobin-bound forms, 10% is present in myoglobin, cytochromes, and iron-containing enzymes, and 25% is bound to the iron storage proteins, ferritin and haemosiderin.<sup>1</sup> The liganding of iron enables it to vary the oxidation state, reduction potential, and electronic spin configuration and thus to play a variety of roles in biology: on one hand, iron is the essential cofactor for a variety of proteins, e.g., cytochromes and other hemecontaining proteins and iron-sulfur proteins;<sup>19</sup> on the other hand, it is also a potential catalyst for chemical reactions involving free radical formation and subsequent oxidative stress and cell damage.<sup>42,53</sup> For example, there is considerable evidence that reaction of active forms of oxygen with PUFAs in biomembranes can result in cell damage in the presence of iron.<sup>47,54–60</sup> In some cases, even iron-containing proteins were reported to induce LPO.<sup>19,61</sup> The reaction of hydrogen peroxide with Fe(II) hemoglobin (oxyHb and deoxyHb) and Fe(III) hemoglobin (metHb) produces ferrylhemoglobin (ferrylHb) and oxoferrylhemoglobin (oxoferrylHb), respectively,<sup>62,63</sup> and both of them are implicated in cellular and tissue damage.<sup>64,65</sup> The direct cytotoxic effects associated with hemoglobin (Hb) or myoglobin (Mb) have been ascribed to their redox reactions with peroxides that form the ferryl oxidation state of the proteins, analogous to compounds I and II formed in the catalytic cycle of many peroxidase enzymes.<sup>66</sup> This higher oxidation state of the protein is a potent oxidant capable of promoting oxidative damage to most classes of biological molecules including LPO.

Cellular iron uptake, storage, and utilization are strictly controlled in organisms in order to minimize the pool of potentially toxic "free iron"; this is the function of iron regulatory proteins (IRPs) and iron storage proteins (Figure 2). This tight control prevents potential iron-mediated health disturbances.<sup>1,67,68</sup> IRPs are cytosolic trans regulators able to bind to specific RNA stem-loop structures called ironresponsive elements (IREs), located on the mRNA of several proteins relevant to cellular iron metabolism.69-71 The IRP-IRE complex formation leads to decreased translation of genes containing an IRE in their 5' untranslated regions. Proteins regulated in this way include ferritin, mitochondrial aconitase, and erythroid 5-aminolevulinic acid synthetase (eALAS). At high levels of intracellular iron, IRP2 is degraded but IRP1 assembles a [4Fe-4S] cluster, which switches the function of IRP1 from IRE binding to acting as a cytoplasmic isoform of aconitase (c-aconitase). This leads to the high expression of apo-ferritin for greater iron storage and destabilizes the transferrin receptor for reduced iron import. When intracellular iron levels decrease, the [4Fe-4S] cluster is disassembled, resulting in a loss of the c-aconitase activity and the restoration of IRE binding activity.<sup>70</sup> Such a coordinated regulation of gene expression maintains a balance between iron storage and uptake; iron release from this type of iron-sulfur protein will not be a toxicological problem because it is under strict regulation.

Under physiological conditions, however, the release of free iron due to nonenzymatic degradation of heme proteins has been implicated in toxicity.<sup>66,72,73</sup> The iron contained in ferritin can be released by reducing agents such as superoxide ion, dihydroflavins, and paraquat.<sup>74</sup> Under oxidative stress conditions, superoxide is generated in a short burst, which is effective in reducing the ferric (the stored form in ferritin) to ferrous and causing iron release (Figure 2).<sup>75,76</sup> A variety of enzyme systems, such as the xanthine/xanthine oxidase (XO) system, the nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide (NADH)/ nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate (NADPH) oxidase system, and the hypoxanthine (HX)/XO system, participate in generation of  $O_2^{\bullet-.77,78}$  Also, some biochemical autoxidation process may produce superoxide and contribute



**Figure 3.** Schematic for the oxidation of the labile histidine residues and iron release at the active site during lipoxygenase suicide. Rabbit reticulocyte 15-lipoxygenase, which has four conserved histidines (His361, His366, His541, and His545) and a C-terminal isoleucine in its active site, is taken as an example. The attack of these labile histidines by ROS or lipid-derived radicals produces 2-oxo-histidine, which has no iron-ligating capacity, thus leading to iron release.

to iron release, such as the autoxidation of ascorbate<sup>27,79</sup> and hemoglobin.<sup>80</sup> Ascorbate autoxidation (reaction 1) is subject to kinetic and thermodynamic restraints, but the reaction can be greatly favored in the presence of Fe(III) or Fe(III) ligand (such as ferritin) as a direct one-electron acceptor (reaction 2), concomitant with increasing generation of superoxide.<sup>81,82</sup> In the case of hemoglobin, its reaction with  $H_2O_2$  can also produce O2<sup>•-</sup> radical anion<sup>83,84</sup> in addition to its autoxidation.<sup>80</sup> The superoxide generated in the heme pocket was ideally located to oxidize the tetrapyrrole rings, leading to heme degradation, iron release, and formation of two fluorescent products.<sup>84</sup> It was also found that H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> promotes more iron release from glycated hemoglobin than that from nonglycated hemoglobin.85 The iron released from heme degradation is a potential source of oxidative damage in red cells and endothelial cells.83,84,86

$$AscH^{-} + O_2 \rightarrow Acs^{\bullet -} + O_2^{\bullet -} + H^{+}$$
(1)

$$Fe(III) + O_2^{\bullet-} \rightarrow Fe(II) + O_2$$
(2)

Cell stimulation can activate a broad spectrum of enzymes.<sup>87</sup> In addition to those participating in superoxide generation from phagocyte attack (e.g., XO), lipoxygenases (LOXs) and proteases are two important classes involved in iron release under stress conditions. The active site of LOX comprises a non-heme iron cofactor and conserved labile histidines to ligate the iron,<sup>88–90</sup> and the LOX pathway may stimulate the oxidation of the histidines and switch on iron release because activation of LOXs by cell injury elicits oxidation of PUFAs and produces oxidizing intermediates, such as hydroperoxide, alkoxyl, and peroxyl radicals.47 Hydroxyl radicals derived from the Fenton reaction or Habor-Weiss reaction were also implicated in the oxidant attack on histidines.<sup>91</sup> When oxidizing intermediates are generated in the neighborhood of the labile histidine residues at the active center, they can oxidize histidines into 2-oxohistidines that lack iron-chelating ability (Figure 3).47,91,92 As a result, LOXs can be deactivated in a suicide way and switch on iron release during massive cell injury/stimulation. Another class of activated enzyme is protease, which can remove the protein cover/exterior from iron-containing proteins and contribute to iron release. A case of considerable interest is hemoglobin proteases, which in malaria parasites were found to ingest host hemoglobins to supply amino acids for the growth and maturation of the parasites.93-95 The release of heme after hemoglobin degradation can be a powerful prooxidant in LPO,96 and the resultant radical intermediates are likely to cause further damage to host cells by creating oxidative stress.<sup>97</sup> In this respect, heme oxygenase

(HO) may exert a coupled cellular protection with ferritin that sequesters the free iron released by HO-catalyzed breakdown of heme.<sup>98,99</sup> Enzymatic heme degradation by the HO produces biliverdin, carbon monoxide, and iron.<sup>100,101</sup> Before being sequestered by ferritin or assembling the [4Fe-4S] cluster in the aconitase pathway, the released iron may be available for the catalysis of deleterious oxidation like LPO and membrane damage.<sup>102</sup> The toxicity of HO-liberated iron can be prevented somewhat by biliverdin or its further reduction product (bulirubin) because both of them are antioxidants.<sup>101,103</sup> In addition, (apo)ferritin and transferrin may exert a primary defense because they can effectively chelate/store iron in a form of ferritin<sup>104-108</sup> or chelate/ transport iron to the bone marrow for recycling.109,110 Considerable evidence has been reported that release of iron via HO-mediated catabolism of heme is a trigger for de novo synthesis of ferritin or ferritin apoprotein, 98,99,104,111,112 and the extent of induction ferritin synthesis is directly related to the size of the chelatable iron pool.<sup>99</sup> This induction protected cells from subsequent exposure to toxic concentrations of hemin, and pretreatment with apoferritin protected astrocytes from hemin toxicity in a concentration-dependent fashion.<sup>104,111</sup> In a study on the adaptive response to oxidative stress in human skin fibroblasts, supplement of deferrioxamine could substitute for ferritin synthesis to protect against ultraviolet A radiation where an increased level occurs to the heme catabolizing enzyme HO-1.98 Thus, the combined action of heme oxygenase-1 and ferritin appears to act as a primary defense against heme-mediated injury: HO converts heme iron from a lipid-soluble to a water-soluble form; thus, the need for iron sequestration is rapidly met by induction of ferritin synthesis. It must be noted that, however, the direct evidence is still lacking about whether apo-ferritin uptakes/ sequesters heme-released iron directly and how this occurs. Studies using stable iron isotopes<sup>113,114</sup> could be good choices to pursue such a purpose.

As a practical matter, agents that induce abnormal iron release will be harmful, while those with an inhibiting effect will protect the lipids from peroxidation. A recent report by Yanagida et al. showed that fosfomycin inhibited the gentamicin-induced LPO by depressing the iron release from mitochondria.<sup>115</sup> Chlorhexidine (CHX), an anphipatic and antiseptic agent used in dentistry, increased iron release from ferritin by approximately 13-fold when compared to control values and significantly enhanced the iron-dependent LPO.<sup>116</sup> Similar effects were also reported for naproxen and salicylic acid,<sup>117</sup> dopamine and DOPA,<sup>118</sup> and the metabolites resulting from the reactions of benzene with superoxide radical generating agents.<sup>119</sup> Note that the reactivity of iron varies greatly depending upon its liganding environment. Oxygen

 $Table \ 1. \ Effects \ of \ Hydroxyl \ Radical \ Scavengers \ and \ Spin-Trapping \ Compounds \ on \ H_2O_2-Fe(II)- \ and \ LOOH-Fe(II)-Induced \ LPO \ in \ Micelles^a$ 

	H <sub>2</sub> O <sub>2</sub> -Fe(II) system (TTAB)		LOOH-Fe(II) sys	stem (SDS)
inhibitor	$O_2$ consumption ( $\mu$ M)	inhibition (%)	$O_2$ consumption ( $\mu$ M)	inhibition (%)
control <sup>b</sup>	42.6	0	25.3	0
formate $(50 \text{ mM})^c$	8.9	79	26.0	0
mannitol $(50 \text{ mM})^c$	29.8	30	24.1	0
tert-BuOH (50 mM) <sup>c</sup>	37.0	13	26.2	0
DMPO $(1 \text{ mM})^c$	36.6	14	25.6	0
PBN $(1 \text{ mM})^c$	22.6	47		

<sup>*a*</sup> Reprinted with permission from ref 55. Copyright 1988 Elsevier Inc. <sup>*b*</sup> Reaction mixture of the control system in tetradecyltrimethylammonium bromide (TTAB) micelles contained 50 mM TTAB, 30  $\mu$ M FeSO<sub>4</sub>, 5 mM linoleic acid, and 0.1 mM H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>; the control system for sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS) contained 50 mM SDS, 30  $\mu$ M FeSO<sub>4</sub>, 5 mM linoleic acid, and 68  $\mu$ M LOOH. <sup>*c*</sup> All the experimental conditions are the same as those in the control experiment except for the presence of the corresponding scavengers or spin-trapping compounds. Incubation was at 20 °C for 15 s (pH 6.0).

ligands prefer Fe(III); thus, the reduction potential of the iron is decreased. Conversely, nitrogen and sulfur ligands stabilize Fe(II); thus, the reduction potential of the iron is increased.<sup>81</sup> Therefore, chelators with oxygen ligands, such as citrate, promote the oxidation of Fe(II) to Fe(III), while chelators that contain nitrogen ligands, such as phenanthroline, inhibit the oxidation of Fe(II). Many chelators, such as EDTA and Desferal (DFO), will bind both Fe(II) and Fe-(III); however, the stability constants are much greater for the Fe(III)-chelator complexes. Therefore, these chelators will bind Fe(II) and subsequently promote the oxidation of the Fe(II) to Fe(III) with the concomitant reduction of molecular oxygen to partially reduced oxygen species.19 Since the maximal coordination number of iron is six, the hexadentate chelators can provide more consistently inert complexes due to their ability to completely saturate the coordination sphere of the iron atom and, consequently, deactivate the "free iron" completely. For example, DFO is a very effective antioxidant in clinical application because of its potential to markedly decrease the redox activity of iron.1

# 3. Proposed Initiators of LPO

## 3.1. Reactive Oxygen Species (ROS)

Theoretically, molecular oxygen cannot react with PUFAs because of kinetic constraints, but ground state oxygen can be transformed into more reactive forms called reactive oxygen species (ROS). The toxicity of iron has often been attributed to its role in the generation of ROS, such as the Fenton reaction for hydroxyl radical formation, reduction of molecular oxygen to produce superoxide and superoxide-derived oxidants,<sup>21,120,121</sup> and decomposition of LOOH to generate alkoxyl and peroxyl radicals.<sup>51,52</sup>

#### 3.1.1. Hydroxyl Radical

Fenton-type reactions, which produce reactive hydroxyl radicals (\*OH; see reaction 4), have been implicated in such oxidative processes as the reperfusion period<sup>122–124</sup> and the injury of mouse-derived C2C12 myotubes treated with iodoacetate and sodium cyanide.<sup>125</sup> Normally, the Haber–Weiss reaction occurs at a negligible rate constant (1 M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup> or less),<sup>126</sup> but it can be an important source of hydroxyl radicals in the presence of Fe<sup>III</sup> or Fe<sup>III</sup> ligand (reactions 2–4), and it can possibly induce LPO under conditions of oxidative stress.<sup>127,128</sup> For example, initiation of LPO *in vitro* or *in vitvo* by Fe(III) and O<sub>2</sub> has been hypothesized to occur via

production of hydroxyl radicals arising from the ironcatalyzed Haber–Weiss reaction.<sup>129</sup>

$$Fe(III) + O_2^{\bullet-} \rightarrow Fe(II) + O_2$$
(2)

$$O_2^{\bullet-} + HO_2^{\bullet} + H^+ \rightarrow H_2O_2 + O_2$$
(3)

$$H_2O_2 + Fe(II) \rightarrow Fe(III) + {}^{\bullet}OH + OH^-$$
 (4)

From a theoretical point of view, the ability of hydroxyl radical to behave as a powerful oxidant of unsaturated lipids is unquestionable because it is the most potent oxidant formed from oxygen ( $E_{m,7} = +2.31$  V).<sup>2,130</sup> Indeed, the Fenton reagent was found to induce LPO; some "OH scavengers" or enzymes such as catalase and superoxide dismutase (SOD) could effectively inhibit those processes (Table 1).<sup>33,55,125,131</sup> In some research, hydroxyl radicals were directly detected by spin trapping agents (5,5-dimethyl-1-pyroline-*N*-oxide, DMPO) in systems where LPO was occurring (Table 1).<sup>55,125,132</sup> However, these findings are not convincing enough to establish the role of hydroxyl radicals in LPO initiation, and some of the conclusions are highly conflicting and doubtful.<sup>27,133,134</sup>

First, it is known that Fenton chemistry proceeds via formation of an oxo-iron(IV) intermediate to generate hydroxyl radical.<sup>135-138</sup> The hypervalent oxo-iron species is also highly reactive and can undergo H-abstraction reactions to initiate LPO (see sections 3.4 and 4.1 for details). Thus, Fenton-type reactions are certain to initiate LPO, but such a phenomenon is far from corroborating the real role of hydroxyl radicals in LPO initiation.

Second, the term "hydroxyl radical scavenger" is a misnomer because the hydroxyl radical is very oxidizing and will react with most organic chemicals at near diffusionlimited rates. Accordingly, the inhibiting effects of these "scavengers" on the LPO induced by the Fenton reagent have led to contradictory conclusions. As indicated in Tables 1 and 2, mannitol showed little inhibitory function on a LPO system where •OH was involved,<sup>27</sup> but it acted as a powerful antioxidant in a Fe(II)-H2O2 stimulated LPO system.55 The major reasons for this controversy can be divided into two aspects: (a) Hydroxyl may not participate in LPO initiation at all. The generation of hydroxyl radicals via Fenton reaction (the H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>-Fe<sup>II</sup> system) was found at a higher level in sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS) micelles than in tetradecyltrimethylammonium bromide (TTAB) micelles; however, LPO was only observed in TTAB micelles (Table 1, column 2) instead of in SDS micelles.55 In contrast, Fe(II)-LOOH could readily

Table 2. Effects of Oxygen Radical Scavengers and Iron Chelators on Ascorbate (0.1 mM)-Stimulated LPO in Several Regions of the Human Brain (% of the LPO That Was Measured in the Control Experiment with Ascorbate Alone)<sup>*a*</sup>

	regions <sup>b</sup>			
agents	caudate	PFC	temporal	cerebellum
mannitol $(10 \mu\text{M})^c$	$100 \pm 17$	93 ± 9	$89 \pm 5$	$92 \pm 5$
indomethacin (10 $\mu$ M)	$94 \pm 6$	$94 \pm 6$	$110 \pm 9$	$97 \pm 6$
Trolox (50 $\mu$ M)	$8.8\pm2.7^d$	$35 \pm 13^{d,e}$	$40\pm5^{d,e}$	$45 \pm 9^{d,e}$
deferroxamine (10 $\mu$ M)	$1.0 \pm 1.7^d$	$-0.7 \pm 2.4^{d}$	$1.3 \pm 1.5^{d}$	$1.4 \pm 1.4^d$
SOD (50 $\mu$ g/mL)	$13 \pm 2^d$	$8.8 \pm 1.9^{d}$	$22\pm 6.8^d$	$29 \pm 12^d$
catalase (50 $\mu$ g/mL)	$170 \pm 60$	$320 \pm 44^{d,e}$	$390 \pm 47^{d,e}$	$340\pm47^{d,e}$

<sup>*a*</sup> The effects of the agents (at the final concentration shown) were demonstrated on ascorbate-stimulated LPO in membranes from the brain regions shown. Results are expressed as percentages of the LPO observed in the presence of ascorbate alone (corrected for effects on basal LPO). The mean  $\pm$  SEM values are shown. Reprinted with permission from ref 27. Copyright 1996 Blackwell Synergy. <sup>*b*</sup> Minced tissue was placed in ice-cold HEPES buffer (20 mM, pH 7.4 at 4 °C) plus 2 mM MgSO<sub>4</sub> and frozen quickly in a dry ice and acetone bath. Frozen aliquots were thawed rapidly at 37 °C, diluted 1:10 (v/v) in the same buffer, and homogenized. The homogenate was diluted to a final 50-fold dilution of the original mince (v/v) in buffer and centrifuged at 39,000*g* for 20 min at 4 °C. The pellets were rinsed in fresh buffer and resuspended to the 50-fold dilution (repeated four times). The final rinsed pellets were resuspended in HEPES buffer (pH 7.4) for a final concentration of ~20 mg of protein/mL of suspension, frozen rapidly, and stored at -70 °C until the time of assay. LPO was assessed by measuring thiobarbituric acid reactive species (TBARS,  $\lambda_{max} = 532$  nm) of the samples where  $0.1 \pm 0.03$  mg of protein from prepared particulate membrane fragments was diluted in a final volume of 500  $\mu$ L of HEPES buffer (pH 7.4, 34.4 mM, 37 °C). PFC denotes prefrontal cortex. The ascorbate concentrations used in this experiment and control are both 0.1 mM. <sup>*c*</sup> Mannitol had no inhibiting effect on the LPO even at a high concentration of 1 mM. <sup>*d*</sup> p < 0.05 vs ascorbate alone in the same region. <sup>*e*</sup> p < 0.05 vs the effects of the same agent in the caudate.

stimulate significant LPO in SDS micelles (Table 1, column 4) presumably via a secondary-initiation mechanism (see section 3.3). Inhibition of 'OH formation by either SOD or catalase has been demonstrated by ESR techniques or chemical methods,<sup>34,139</sup> but the effects of these two enzymes on the LPO where 'OH was present varied dramatically from inhibition to no effect to enhancement.33 The same phenomenon was observed from Table 2: SOD caused inhibition by more than 70%, but catalase showed significant enhancement of the LPO in all cases. Such conflicting functions seriously questioned the role of 'OH in LPO initiation but will direct the discussion to a very interesting topic: "secondary initiation" and the dual functions of Fe(II), where the conflicting roles of SOD and catalase in LPO can be well explained (see section 3.3). (b) These compounds are actually not as "specific" as expected for scavenging hydroxyl radicals. Many of the commonly used "hydroxyl radical scavengers" can also affect the reactivity of iron with other constituents via the chelation of iron as DFO always does (Table 2). Mannitol inhibits the oxidation of Fe(II) by  $H_2O_2$ , whereas benzoate stimulates the oxidation of Fe(II) by  $H_2O_2$ . Similarly, the initial rate of LPO by Fe(II) is inhibited by mannitol but stimulated by benzoate.<sup>33,34</sup> Due to their very high reactivity, hydroxyl radicals have been shown to attack many of the commonly used buffers, including phosphate, Tris-HCl, HEPES, and MOPS;140,141 thus, these buffers are also hydroxyl radical scavengers in some sense. Care must be exercised in this respect during experimental design and data analysis, especially when hydroxyl radical-quenching activity is evaluated for some compounds (like mannitol) with which the buffers would be competing for the hydroxyl radical. In Table 2, mannitol of high concentration (1 mM) along with 34.4 mM HEPES buffer did not show a significant effect in LPO inhibition. The original authors thus concluded that hydroxyl radical was not involved in the LPO system. This is a relatively safe conclusion. However, the contribution of HEPES buffer must be taken into consideration to avoid an artifact if the case of mannitol did show significant LPO-inhibiting effects.

Third, the detection of hydroxyl radicals as DMPO–OH may be an artifact because hypervalent-iron species were found to give the same products by oxidizing DMPO (see section 4.1 for details). Thus, the DMPO–OH product may

not be indicative of the direct role of hydroxyl radicals in LPO initiation. That is why electron paramagnetic resonance (EPR) detected the DMPO-OH product in a LPO model system composed of Fe(II)/H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>/phospholipid liposomes, but catalase and "hydroxyl radical scavengers" (i.e., mannitol and benzoate) did not show a LPO-inhibiting effect as expected (either stimulating or inhibiting).<sup>34</sup> Similar findings were also reported for the oxidation of egg yolk phosphatidylcholine liposome<sup>142</sup> and the LPO induced by the XO system in the presence of Fe-ADP.<sup>143</sup> Finally, the very high reactivity of the hydroxyl radical leads to several intrinsic restraints in LPO initiation: (a) Due to their very limited lifetime (about 1 ns), it is difficult to conceive that hydroxyl radicals can migrate from generation sites in the aqueous regions to hydrophobic membrane compartments where LPO is triggered. They may react with other biomolecules first and disappear before arriving inside the lipid micelle because of their very high reactivity and random (nonspecific) property of attack.<sup>26,144</sup> (b) The indiscriminate and near diffusion-limited reactivity of hydroxyl radicals makes it possible for them to attack any part of the lipid molecule to produce a variety of products, not just to attack the bis-allylic double bond to initiate LPO chain reactions. Thus, this is per se a severe limitation to the idea regarding hydroxyl radical as a LPO initiator.<sup>33,145</sup> Most recently, a series of studies by theoretical methods or in the gas phase have been reported on the reactivity of hydroxyl radicals with shortchain unsaturated organic compounds.<sup>146–154</sup> Hydroxyl radical was shown to undergo electrophilic addition reaction at low temperature ( $\leq$ 450 K) and H-abstraction reaction at high temperature ( $\geq$ 1000 K).<sup>146-149</sup> Hashimoto and Iwata even found that H-abstraction mainly occurs to saturated organic compounds,<sup>150</sup> whereas addition usually occurs to molecules containing a double bond ( $\pi$  electron) and results in hydroxylation products.<sup>151–154</sup> Although such evidence has not been obtained under aqueous/physiological conditions, the overwhelmingly competing fashion of the electrophilic addition mechanism versus the H-abstraction reaction should not be overlooked in the mechanistic studies concerning LPO.

Direct evidence to dismiss hydroxyl radical as LPO initiator was also obtained by different groups independently. As long as the conditions were kept anaerobic,  $^{26}$  H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> and Fe(II) were unable to induce the production of diene

conjugation even in hours. In addition, Braughler et al. did not detect hydroxyl radical in a LPO system induced by the combinations of Fe(III)-Fe(II).<sup>134</sup> A seemingly better explanation of the role of hydroxyl radicals in LPO initiation is the site-specific mechanism,<sup>155</sup> where the binding of a transition metal ion to the biological target is a prerequisite for the production of hydroxyl radical-mediated cell damage.<sup>156</sup> The hydroxyl radicals produced at the membrane surface, probably near the phosphate moiety of the lipid where iron is trapped by ionic binding, will not be able to penetrate to the unsaturated fatty acid region and thus will fail to promote LPO; hydroxyl radical can only initiate LPO provided it is formed in hydrophobic regions of membranes. In the latter case, a critical amount of hydroxyl radical is formed directly at the site of oxidative attack.<sup>156</sup> Accordingly, Fukuzawa et al. reported that the presence of iron in the hydrophobic phase of membranes was required for H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>dependent LPO,<sup>55</sup> and the solubility of the iron complex in the lipid phase of membranes was a critical determinant of its catalytic effectiveness in initiating LPO.<sup>157</sup> Unfortunately, the site-specific mechanism is seriously questioned by the H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>-induced inhibition against iron-mediated LPO.<sup>158-160</sup> Further study also indicated that the addition of H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> did not enhance but strongly suppressed the Fe<sup>II</sup>-DTPA-induced diene conjugation. These findings argue strongly against the opinion that hydroxyl radicals resulted in hydrogen abstraction and initiated LPO.<sup>26,161</sup> Assuming that the site-specific mechanism is sound, LPO will be inhibited by hydroxyl radical traps only in the presence of detergent dispersed in the lipid system, i.e., when the traps can penetrate into the hydrophobic environment where hydroxyl radical is being generated. However, inhibition of NADPH-dependent LPO by 'OH traps was observed by Fong et al.<sup>131</sup> and Lai et al.<sup>162</sup> in detergent-free microsomal or reconstituted systems, indicating the presence of detergent may not be critical for hydroxyl radical traps to inhibit LPO.

#### 3.1.2. Superoxide

The superoxide anion radical  $(O_2^{\bullet-})$ , produced in aerobic organisms during metabolism and in processes involving phagocytosis or responses to xenobiotics, is held to be a major causative agent in pathophysiological events associated with a variety of diseases.<sup>163,164</sup> For example, O<sub>2</sub><sup>•-</sup> was reported to oxidize the [4Fe-4S] clusters of dehydratases, causing enzyme deactivation and release of iron, and to decrease the activity of antioxidant defense enzymes such as catalase and glutathione peroxidase.<sup>2</sup> However, superoxide is poorly reactive toward most organic compounds,<sup>165</sup> and it is unable to permeate into the liposomal bilayers to react with the bis-allylic moiety of PUFAs; this is due to the negative charges of the phosphatidyl moieties of phospholipids on the membrane surface.<sup>166</sup> The biological effectiveness of superoxide anion in LPO is usually explained by the formation of more reactive species, i.e., superoxide-derived secondary oxidants,<sup>165,167</sup> despite some criticism.<sup>29,30</sup> The reaction between nitric oxide (NO) and O2. - was found to proceed at a diffusion-limited rate and produce a unique lipid oxidant, peroxynitrite (ONOO<sup>-</sup>), that undergoes homolytic decomposition at physiological pH to yield a lipophilic oxidant radical species (NO<sub>2</sub>•).<sup>168</sup> The latter can effectively initiate LPO by H-abstraction from PUFAs and give rise to nitrite ion.<sup>168,169</sup> In vivo and in vitro experiments have demonstrated that diverse classes of lipid were oxidized where superoxide and nitric oxide were generated simultaneously, especially in endothelial cells, macrophages, euro-

philes, and neuronal cells. It should be noted that nitrogen dioxide could both oxidize and nitrate unsaturated lipids after the initial H-abstraction reaction,<sup>168</sup> depending on the concentration of ambient O<sub>2</sub> that propagates LPO. At high O<sub>2</sub> concentrations, molecular oxygen will react readily with alkyl radical to produce LOO<sup>•</sup> radicals; thus, NO<sub>2</sub><sup>•</sup> will predominantly mediate lipid oxidation. At low O<sub>2</sub> tension, nitration may preferentially occur by an addition reaction between NO2• and alkyl radical generated from an H-abstraction reaction. These reactions result in formation of a complex mixture of products including nitrated lipid derivatives and alkylnitrites. Moreover, NO2º can also react at a diffusionlimited rate with peroxyl and alkoxyl radicals, leading to inhibition of peroxidation and formation of novel Ncontaining lipid derivatives.<sup>168</sup> In addition to ONOO<sup>-</sup>, the protonated form of  $O_2^{\bullet-}$  (hydroperoxyl radical,  $HO_2^{\bullet}$ ) was suggested to be capable of abstracting hydrogen from PUFAs<sup>170</sup> or from the lipids present in low-density lipoproteins.<sup>171</sup> Seemingly, HO<sub>2</sub>• could be a good LPO initiator because it is more reactive than superoxide and because it is uncharged and, thus, can permeate into lipid bilayers. Nevertheless, two conflicting facts argue strongly against the role of HO<sub>2</sub> in LPO initiation. First, the  $pK_a$  of HO<sub>2</sub> is 4.7 under aqueous conditions; thus, less than 1% of generated superoxide exists in the protonated form under physiological conditions (pH 7.4).<sup>172</sup> Second, superoxide dismutase was shown to have little effect on peroxidation in liposomal or microsomal systems.<sup>31,32</sup> In a comparative study on the ability of HO<sub>2</sub>• and superoxide to initiate LPO,<sup>173</sup> LOOH was found to be the kinetically preferred site of HO<sub>2</sub>• attack in these systems; the effectiveness of HO2 was LOOH-dependent, and the LOO<sup>•</sup> radicals generated from the H-exchange reaction between HO2 and LOOH could be more effective than HO<sub>2</sub>• itself in the LPO initiation; in contrast, superoxide had little initiating activity. Thus, HO<sub>2</sub>• seems to stimulate the formation of more reactive lipid peroxyl radicals to initiate the LOOH-dependent LPO, but it is unlikely to play a direct role as the H-abstraction initiator in LPO.<sup>174</sup>

Another way by which superoxide exerts prooxidant functions in LPO is to release "free iron" from iron containing molecules by acting as either a reductant or an oxidant. Superoxide can promote reduction of ferric ion and release of ferrous ion from ferritin (the "free" or "catalytic" form of iron mediates the production of reactive oxygen species),<sup>25,143</sup> and iron delocalization into low-molecularweight species was seen during postischemic reperfusion.<sup>3,175</sup> Ascorbate stimulated LPO in brain membrane fractions was also shown to be dependent on superoxide radical formation and release of iron from endogenous bound forms, but it was independent of hydroxyl radicals and H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>.<sup>27</sup> A toxicological study on benzene metabolites indicated that the presence of pyrogallol, phloroglucinol, phenylhydrazine, or phenylenediamine resulted in the release of significant amounts of iron from ferritin, which then enhanced LPO in rat brain homogenate and released aldehydic products from bleomycin-dependent degradation of DNA and also caused single-strand nicks to pUC18 DNA.<sup>119</sup> The release of iron by superoxide has also been demonstrated for enzymes containing a [4Fe-4S] cluster such as the dehydratase-lyase family, where the iron-sulfur cluster was oxidized by O2. as shown in reaction 5. As a result, the native [4Fe-4S] clusters were transformed into [3Fe-4S] by releasing Fe-(II) ions (reaction 6) because the oxidized protein binds the Fe(III) (by sulfur ligands) more tightly.<sup>176</sup> An excess of superoxide generated in the mitochondria *in vivo* has been reported to mediate iron release from mitochondrial iron sulfur clusters and lead first to loss of mitochondrial function and then to death;<sup>177</sup> carbon-centered radicals, which were generated in the presence of the iron released from iron sulfur center proteins by superoxide, were found to initiate LPO during the O<sub>2</sub>•--mediated activation of uncoupling proteins.<sup>178</sup>

$$[2Fe(II)2Fe(III)-4S] + O_2^{\bullet-} + 2H^+ \rightarrow$$

$$[Fe(II)3Fe(III)-4S] + H_2O_2 \quad (5)$$

$$[Fe(II)3Fe(III)-4S] \rightarrow [3Fe(III)-4S] + Fe(II) \quad (6)$$

#### 3.2. The Fe(II)–Fe(III) Complex

Another possible mechanism by which iron could initiate LPO involves the formation of an Fe(III)-Fe(II) complex.19,33,145 Interest in the initiation of LPO by an iron complex started with the observations of Bucher et al.,<sup>179</sup> who demonstrated that ADP-Fe(II) promoted the peroxidation of phospholipid liposomes only after a lag phase. The lag phase was eliminated by the addition of ADP-Fe(III); therefore, it was concluded that the necessary species generated during the lag phase was Fe(III). A study by Minotti and Aust showed that maximal rates of LPO occurred when approximately 50% of the Fe(II) was oxidized.<sup>19,34</sup> The addition of a second chelator at the end of the lag period resulted in an inhibition dependent on the stability constants of the chelator in ligating Fe(II) and/or Fe(III); a more striking inhibitory effect was observed for the chelators with higher stability constants for either or both Fe(II) and Fe-(III) complexes, but much less inhibition was found for those with lower stability constants for both complexes.<sup>180</sup> Other studies showed that iron-dependent LPO in systems comprised initially of Fe(II) and phospholipid liposomes requires Fe(II) oxidation, but systems containing Fe(III) and liposomes require some Fe(III) reduction.<sup>33,145,160</sup> This may imply that the initiator for iron-dependent LPO might be formed during the redox cycling of iron ions. Assuming the "initiator" is formed through the redox cycling of iron ion and finally emerged at the end of the lag period, the inhibitory effect of the second chelator may be explained as the abstraction of either Fe(II) or Fe(III) from the initiator by the additional free chelator and subsequent decomposition of the initiator.<sup>180</sup> A prevailing hypothesis in this case, as proposed by Aust et al., involves the formation of an Fe-(II)-dioxygen-Fe(III) complex.<sup>33</sup> That is, the initiation of LPO relies on the oxidation of Fe(II) to Fe(III) or on the reduction of Fe(III) to Fe(II) to form a Fe(II)-Fe(III) complex as the initiator; the maximal LPO was achieved by a 1:1 Fe(II)/Fe(III) ratio. This proposal has been summarized in Figure 4. Starting with Fe(III), reduction would be required but complete reduction would inhibit LPO; starting with Fe-(II), oxidation would be essential but complete oxidation would also inhibit LPO. The proposed involvement of oxygen to bridge Fe(III) and Fe(II) in a Fe(II)-oxygen-Fe(III) complex suggests that the presence of different electric charges in iron complexes creates a sort of nidus for oxygen wherein electrons can be captured for oxidizable substrates such as unsaturated lipids.

However, the molecular basis of this elusive initiator is increasingly questioned in addition to the failure to observe, identify, or isolate such a complex.<sup>19,33,145</sup> First, a Fe(II)–Fe(III) combination with the ratio ranging from 1:3 to 2:1



**Figure 4.** Representative scheme of the formation of a Fe(II)– Fe(III) complex as a LPO initiator. Reprinted with permission from ref 33. Copyright 1987 Elsevier Inc.

was unable to initiate LPO in phosphatidylcholine liposomes that were free of lipid peroxide (LOOH).<sup>36,52</sup> In contrast, the liposome peroxidation was started by FeCl<sub>2</sub> and stimulated by Fe(III) when increasing amounts of cumene hydroperoxide were incorporated. Moreover, the Fe(II) autoxidation was stimulated by Fe(III) addition, but the stimulation did not reach a maximum at a Fe(II)/Fe(III) ratio of 1:1. The FeCl<sub>2</sub> concentration at which Fe(II) oxidation was maximal depended on the LOOH concentration. Second, the Fe(II)/ Fe(III) ratios required for maximal stimulation of LPO vary greatly in the literature instead of being fixed at 1:1.19,36,37,52,134 In a LPO system composed of Fe(II)-citrate and mitochondrial membranes, the maximal stimulation of LPO was only achieved by Fe(III) when low citrate/Fe(II) ratios were used  $(\leq 4:1)$ , and the Fe(II)/Fe(III) ratio was in the range of 1:1 to 1:2.<sup>181</sup> If a critical 1:1 ratio of Fe(II)/Fe(III) is necessary for maximal LPO stimulation via formation of a Fe(II)-O2-Fe(III) complex, a combination of Fe(II) and Fe(III) (at a ratio of 1:1) should stimulate LPO much faster than a combination of Fe(III) and ascorbate. However, the former showed both a slower rate and a longer lag period in LPO than the latter (Table 3; Figure 5, lines b and e), suggesting that ascorbate could not be acting only by giving an equimolar Fe(II)/Fe(III) ratio for the initiation process.<sup>174</sup> Third, other cations such as Pb(II) and Al(III) can take the place of Fe(III) to stimulate LPO in a similar or more efficient way (Figure 5, lines b and c), but they behaved quite differently from Fe(III) in the study conducted on Fe-(II) autoxidation;<sup>174,182,183</sup> unlike Fe(III), Pb(II) did not alter the rate of Fe(II) autoxidation,<sup>174</sup> and aluminum ion markedly inhibited the autoxidation of ferrous ion.<sup>183</sup> These results suggested that Fe(III) is not absolutely required to initiate LPO or forming a complex for LPO initiation. Some researchers hypothesized that the prooxidant properties of aluminum might be due to the formation of a proposed aluminum superoxide semireduced radical ion, but the hypothesis is without direct evidence and remains to be confirmed.<sup>172</sup> Finally, if a Fe(II)–O<sub>2</sub>–Fe(III) complex is needed to initiate LPO, a higher rate in Fe(II) autoxidation will allow a higher rate in LPO initiation; nevertheless, this is not the case. In a set of Fe(II) autoxidation experiments, the effects of ligands indicated no direct relation between Fe(II) oxidation and the stimulation or rate of LPO.<sup>160</sup> The presence of citrate led to a rapid rate of Fe(II) oxidation, ADP caused a relatively slower rate, but histidine-chelated Fe(II) did not show appreciable autoxidation even after 10 min of incubation. Surprisingly, citrate-chelated iron showed the lowest rate in LPO; histidine-chelated iron produced a modest LPO rate, whereas ADP-chelated Fe(II) exhibited

Table 3. Action of Fe(III), Al(III), and Pb(II) on Peroxidation of Ox-Brain Phospholipid Liposomes<sup>a</sup>

metal ions added	peroxidation (A <sub>532</sub> )
none	0.000
Fe <sup>II b</sup>	0.095
$Fe^{III}(100-400 \mu M)$	0.000
$Fe^{II}/Fe^{III}$ (10 $\mu$ M)	0.102
$Fe^{II}/Fe^{III}$ (50 $\mu$ M)	0.114
$Fe^{II}/Fe^{III}$ (80 $\mu$ M)	0.121
$Fe^{II}/Fe^{III}$ (100 $\mu$ M)	0.126
$Fe^{II}/Fe^{III}$ (200 $\mu$ M)	0.127
$Fe^{II}/Fe^{III}$ (300 $\mu$ M)	0.179
Pb <sup>II</sup>	0.000
Fe <sup>II</sup> /Pb <sup>II</sup>	0.266
Fe <sup>II</sup> /Pb <sup>II</sup> /Fe <sup>III</sup> (300 µM)	0.183
$Al^{III}$ (100 $\mu$ M)	0.000
$Fe^{II}/Al^{III}/Fe^{III}$ (100 $\mu$ M)	0.183
ascorbate/Fe <sup>III</sup> (100 $\mu$ M)	0.480
Fe <sup>II</sup> /Al <sup>III</sup>	0.213
ascorbate/Pb <sup>II</sup> /Fe <sup>III</sup> (100 µM)	0.170
ascorbate/Al <sup>III</sup> /Fe <sup>III</sup> (100 $\mu$ M)	0.117

<sup>*a*</sup> LPO of liposomes was measured at 1–2 min intervals during incubation at 37 °C by the thiobarbituric acid (TBA) test in the presence of butylated hydroxytoluene (pH 7.4). The lag period lasted 10 min, and values after 10 min of incubation are presented. In a series of 32 experiments, peroxidation at the end of the lag period varied from 0.086 to 0.152. Mean percentage stimulations by 100  $\mu$ M–Fe<sup>III</sup>, 400  $\mu$ M–Pb<sup>II</sup>, and 400  $\mu$ M–Al<sup>III</sup> were 67%, 130%, and 89%, respectively. Reproduced with permission from ref 174. Copyright 1989 The Biochemical Society, London. <sup>*b*</sup> If not specified, the concentrations of Fe<sup>II</sup>, ascorbate, Pb<sup>II</sup>, and Al<sup>III</sup> were fixed at 100, 100, 400, and 400  $\mu$ M, respectively, when applicable. The concentrations of Fe<sup>III</sup> were indicated individually in the table.



Figure 5. Time course of Fe(II)-stimulated peroxidation in rat liver microsomes at pH 7.4. The reaction mixture contained 0.25 mg of microsome protein, and peroxidation was measured by the thiobarbituric acid (TBA) test. În 15 similar experiments, peroxidation at the end of the lag period was 0.003-0.016 (as  $A_{532}$ ); the lag period varied from 1 to 7 min. The mean percentage stimulation by Fe-(III) (at the end of the lag period) was 242%, that by Pb(II) was 436%, and that by both was 449% (not significantly different from stimulation by PbII alone). Line a, 100  $\mu$ M Fe(II); line b, 100  $\mu$ M  $Fe(II) + 100 \mu M Fe(III)$ ; line c, 100  $\mu M Fe(II) + 400 \mu M Pb(II)$ (•); line d, 100  $\mu$ M Fe(II) + 400  $\mu$ M Pb(II) + 100  $\mu$ M Fe(III); line e, 100  $\mu$ M Fe(III) + 100  $\mu$ M ascorbate ( $\blacksquare$ ); line f, 100  $\mu$ M Fe(III) + 100  $\mu$ M ascorbate + 400  $\mu$ M Pb(II). Control experiments with Fe(III), or with Pb(II) in the absence of Fe(II) gave no significant peroxidation. Reprinted with permission from ref 174. Copyright 1989 The Biochemical Society, London.

the highest rate in LPO. These reports question the putative  $Fe(II)-O_2-Fe(III)$  complex and make it less likely to be involved in LPO initiation.

It should be noted that, since microsomes and liposomes always contain traces of preformed lipid peroxides, iron ions are more likely to stimulate peroxidation by decomposing them to chain-propagating peroxyl and alkoxyl radicals rather than by generating initiating species.<sup>184</sup> As a result, the effects of Fe(III) and other metal cations on LPO can be accounted for by the competition of these cations with Fe(II) for binding sites on the membrane<sup>157,174,185</sup> because considerable evidence showed that the binding of iron to lipid material plays an important role in the LPO development.<sup>4,55,186-191</sup> In fact, divalent iron bound to the membrane surface has been shown to be the only actual regulator of LPO rate in membrane suspensions and related systems, and the effects of iron, chelators, and cations may be a result of the nonlinear dependence of the catalytic action of Fe(II) on its surface concentration<sup>185</sup> and also of the variation of the amount of preformed LOOH in membrane systems under study. This issue will be discussed in detail in the following section.

#### 3.3. Secondary (Lipoperoxide-Dependent) LPO Initiation

In addition to reactive radicals abstracting hydrogen atoms from a lipid moiety, LPO can be triggered by decomposition of preformed LOOH within membranes,<sup>76</sup> where the reaction intermediates (lipid radicals such as alkoxyl and peroxyl radicals) can go on to propagate LPO.27 The pre-existing LOOH has been shown to occur widely in biological samples or model membranes and plays an essential role in ironmediated LPO.<sup>36,37,52,184,192–194</sup> In the absence of preformed LOOH, addition of ascorbic acid (AscH<sub>2</sub>) plus Fe(II) did not induce LPO, <sup>192</sup> and even variable FeCl<sub>2</sub>/FeCl<sub>3</sub> ratios could not stimulate LPO in phosphatidylcholine liposomes deprived of LOOH by triphenylphosphine (TPP) treatment.<sup>37,52</sup> In the presence of preformed LOOH, however, iron-dependent LPO was diminished by ethanolamine plasmalogen, a strong chelator of transition metal ions.<sup>193</sup> These results implied that LOOH-dependent LPO requires the availability of catalytically active iron<sup>195</sup> and the decomposition of the preformed lipid peroxide $^{36,52,194}$  (reactions 7 and 8). Since the reactions of Fe(II) with LOOHs are much faster than those of Fe(III), the propagation of LPO was potentiated by ascorbate to reduce Fe(III) back to Fe(II). 30,87,179,193,196,197

$$\text{LOOH} + \text{Fe(III)} \rightarrow \text{LOO}^{\bullet} + \text{H}^{+} + \text{Fe(II)}$$
 (7)

$$LOOH + Fe(II) \rightarrow LO^{\bullet} + OH^{-} + Fe(III)$$
 (8)

The LOOH-dependent initiation also refers to "secondary initiation" because the chemistry starts from LOOHs other than lipids or unsaturated fatty acids.195,198-200 Such metal-LOOH reactions initially develop two kinds of free radicals, lipid peroxyl radicals (LOO<sup>•</sup>) and lipid alkoxyl radicals (LO<sup>•</sup>), but a variety of radicals can be formed during the propagation of LPO, such as carbon-centered radicals (lipid alkyl L<sup>•</sup>,  $\beta$ -scission alkyl R<sup>•</sup>, epoxyallylic OL<sup>•</sup>) and oxygen-centered radicals (alkoxyl LO<sup>•</sup>/RO<sup>•</sup>, peroxyl LOO<sup>•</sup>/ROO<sup>•</sup>, or epoxyperoxyl OLOO').<sup>201,202</sup> These free radicals can undergo a H-abstraction reaction with PUFAs to initiate new rounds of radical chain reactions.<sup>27,37</sup> Carbon-centered radicals are less active/cytotoxic than the oxygen-centered radicals due to their lower reactivity and to their location.<sup>202</sup> Alkoxyl radicals, although highly reactive, are very short-lived and always undergo extensive cyclization to an epoxyallylic radical or  $\beta$ -scission to an aldehyde and an octenyl radical. It is estimated that the rate constant of cyclization of LO<sup>•</sup> is approximately  $2 \times 10^7$  s<sup>-1</sup>, while the rate constant for  $\beta$ -scission is  $\sim 1 \times 10^6 \text{ s}^{-1.203}$  The cyclization reaction that occurs preferentially transforms alkoxyl radicals predominantly into carbon-centered epoxyallylic radicals that react with  $O_2$  to form epoxyperoxyl radicals, the most stable and highly selective oxygen radicals that abstract the active methylene hydrogens of PUFAs.<sup>50,204–207</sup> The conversion, as shown in Figure 1, suggests that the species LO<sup>•</sup> is a minor propagating species but that the secondary product OLOO. is the major propagating species of LPO.<sup>202,208,209</sup> That is why little LO<sup>•</sup>-derived alcohol product was detected in studies of the metal-catalyzed decomposition of PUFA hydroperoxide in the presence of microsomal lipids.<sup>210,211</sup> Notably, unlike LOXs that recognize only free PUFAs as substrate, lipid-derived radicals can peroxidize both free PUFAs and those in the form of phospholipids and esters of cholesterol.47,212,213

In iron-mediated LPO systems, a lag/latent period is frequently observed before appreciable peroxidation is detected, 34,37,180,186,214,215 which suggests that lipid-derived radicals do not trigger LPO immediately when they are generated from the decomposition of preexisting LOOH. Conceivably, during the lag period the species responsible for LPO initiation is either formed or accumulated to such a degree that its reaction with lipid becomes dominant over all other competitive reactions. Aust et al.<sup>33,145</sup> ascribed the lag period to the time for Fe(II) oxidation or Fe(III) reduction to form a Fe(II)-O<sub>2</sub>-Fe(III) complex as the LPO initiator, but increasing evidence argued against this hypothesis.<sup>19,36,37,52,134,160,174,181</sup> In contrast to the proposed Fe(II)/ Fe(III) ratio of 1:1, Tang et al.<sup>37</sup> showed that, either (1) adding 100  $\mu$ M or 150  $\mu$ M Fe(II) initially or (2) adding 100  $\mu$ M Fe(II) initially and then 50  $\mu$ M Fe(II) later at various intervals during the lag period, the concentration of the remaining Fe(II) at the end of the lag period was almost the same (about 40  $\mu$ M). Thus, the "critical" Fe(II)/Fe(III) ratio by the end of the lag period was 1:2.5 for 100  $\mu$ M Fe(II)initiated LPO and 1:3.75 for 150 µM Fe(II)-initiated LPO. Meanwhile, a second addition of ferrous ions within the lag period lengthened the time lag, and the apparent lag period depended only on the total dose of Fe(II); removal of peroxyl radicals (LOO<sup>•</sup>) or lipid peroxide by specific scavengers eliminated the LPO. These findings demonstrated that Fe(II) exerted dual functions: to produce lipid radicals by decomposition of preformed LOOH (reactions 7 and 8) and to quench the free radicals by donating electrons (reactions 9 and 10). It has been reported that Fe(II) can scavenge alkoxyl radicals at a rate constant of  $3.0 \times 10^8$  $M^{-1} \cdot s^{-1}$  (ref 216) and 5.0  $\times$  10<sup>3</sup>  $M^{-1} \cdot s^{-1}$  for peroxyl radicals.<sup>217</sup> The scavenging reactions are fast enough compared to the iron-LOOH reactions (~1.3  $\times$  10<sup>3</sup> M<sup>-1</sup>·s<sup>-1</sup> for reaction 8 and  $\sim$ 40-fold lower for reaction 7)<sup>179,218</sup> and can suppress the initial formation of LO<sup>•</sup> and LOO<sup>•</sup> or even terminate the chain reaction of LPO at higher concentrations of Fe(II). Only when Fe(II) was oxidized to such a degree that LOO<sup>•</sup> and LO<sup>•</sup> are no longer suppressed effectively does LPO start. Therefore, the lag period can be interpreted as the time needed to produce and accumulate the initial lipid radicals at the expense of Fe(II) to reach a sufficiently high level at which their attack on the fatty acid chain of the lipid becomes dominant. When the second dose of Fe(II) is added within the lag period, the lag period is lengthened because more ferrous ions are available to suppress LOO' and LO<sup>•</sup>.<sup>144,145,186,219–221</sup>

$$\text{LOO}^{\bullet} + \text{Fe(II)} + \text{H}^{+} \rightarrow \text{LOOH} + \text{Fe(III)}$$
 (9)

$$LO^{\bullet} + Fe(II) + H^{+} \rightarrow LOH + Fe(III)$$
 (10)

Since the availability and reactivity of catalytically active iron vary with different chelated states,181,185,191,222 ligands may have a concentration-dependent biphasic function on LPO; chelators at lower concentration improve the solubility of iron ions to stimulate LPO, but at high chelator/iron ratios, strong inhibitory effects occur to iron-mediated LPO. In addition to the decrease in reactivity as already discussed, chelators can decrease the availability of active iron by changing the net charge of the iron complex or by competition with membranes for iron ions.<sup>4,55,157,174,185–191</sup> Tampo et al.<sup>186,189-191</sup> suggested that iron species, incompletely complexed with EDTA, changed from positive charge to negative charge with an increase in EDTA concentration at some critical ratio of EDTA/iron (i.e., between 1:2 and 1:1 in the case of EDTA/Fe<sup>III</sup>).<sup>191</sup> These iron species acted either as prooxidants or as antioxidants depending on their electrical charges in liposomes: at a low molar ratio of EDTA to iron, they caused LPO only in negatively charged liposomes, but not in neutral or positively charged liposomes, indicating the EDTA-iron complex is positively charged; at a high EDTA/ iron ratio, the iron species acquired negative charge and LPO was inhibited accordingly. Meanwhile, removal of the bound active iron from membranes by chelators181,185,222 or displacing it by other metal cations<sup>157,174,185</sup> also led to pronounced inhibition against iron-induced LPO.

To characterize the availability of active iron and its function, Vladimirov et al. proposed an important parameter that is called "the critical Fe(II) concentration value", [Fe-(II)]\*.185 The [Fe(II)]\* was found to be dependent on the concentrations of membrane particles in the suspension or, more accurately, on the concentrations of preformed LOOH in the suspensions of lipid particles, although they vary a lot in different membrane samples.<sup>185</sup> When the available Fe-(II) is at a concentration above [Fe(II)]\*, LPO kinetics show a lag period during which no LPO products are accumulated due to the preferred reactions between Fe(II) and lipid radicals;<sup>144,145,186,219-221</sup> the duration of the lag period is determined by the time necessary for making the effective [Fe(II)] equal to [Fe(II)]\*, at which point the lipid radicals are no longer scavenged by Fe(II) and the LPO chain reaction occurs and becomes dominating. Conversely, addition of Fe-(II) can start the LPO chain reaction immediately when [Fe-(II)] <  $[Fe(II)]^*$ . In most cases, however, a lag period of different duration was observed because the applied [Fe(II)] was above the corresponding [Fe(II)]\*.<sup>185</sup> As a result, an ideal picture can be outlined to explain the lag period and the effects of iron chelators, metal cations, and the second addition of Fe(II) (Figure 6). Factors that make the [Fe(II)] approach the [Fe(II)]\* will definitely shorten the lag period and stimulate LPO. Such factors include (1) oxidation of Fe(II) by H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> and LOOH to remove excessive Fe(II) or reduction of Fe(III) to Fe(II) by ascorbate and superoxide to generate Fe(II) necessary for LPO stimulation;<sup>27,55,223</sup> (2) displacement of the Fe(II) bound to the membrane surface by added Fe(III), Al(III), or Pb(II); (3) removal of Fe(II) by chelators; and (4) reduction of the amount of added Fe(II), which allows a lower concentration of the membrane surface bound Fe(II). On the other hand, factors that make the [Fe-(II)] differ from [Fe(II)]\* will lengthen the lag period and inhibit the initiation of LPO. These factors include (1) a second addition of Fe(II), (2) the use of a low concentration



**Figure 6.** The dual functions of  $Fe^{II}$  in LOOH-dependent (secondary) LPO initiation. When the effective iron concentration,  $[Fe^{II}]$ , is greater than the critical  $Fe^{II}$  concentration,  $[Fe^{II}]^*$ , a lag period occurs, during which LOO<sup>•</sup> or OLOO<sup>•</sup> radicals (for secondary LPO initiation) are accumulated at the expense of  $Fe^{II}$  until  $[Fe^{II}] \le [Fe^{II}]^*$ . Chelators or metal cations (such as  $AI^{III}$ ,  $Fe^{II}$ , or  $Pb^{II}$  can replace/remove  $Fe^{II}$  from the membrane and, thus, promote or inhibit LPO, depending on whether  $[Fe^{II}] \ge [Fe^{II}]^*$  or  $[Fe^{II}]^*$ .

of lipid particles to allow a smaller [Fe(II)]\*, and (3) extreme oxidation of Fe(II) to Fe(III) or reduction of Fe(III) to Fe-(II). Simply speaking, when the concentration of effective [Fe(II)] is different from [Fe(II)]\*, LPO will show various lag periods during which either Fe(II) or lipid radicals are accumulated for LPO initiation and propagation. When [Fe-(II)] is approaching [Fe(II)]\*, LPO will be triggered/ stimulated immediately. On the basis of such a principle, it is not difficult to understand the controversial roles of catalase and SOD in LPO (Table 2 and refs 33 and 34). O<sub>2</sub>• can reduce Fe(III) to Fe(II) (reaction 2) and release Fe(II) for the LPO initiation; the addition of SOD inhibited LPO, presumably because it would decompose superoxide, thus decreasing the level of iron release that was necessary for LPO propagation. Also,  $H_2O_2$  is an excellent oxidant that oxidizes Fe(II) to Fe(III) via the Fenton reaction (reaction 4) and maintains iron in the ferric state. This may shorten the lag period observed in the secondary LPO initiation, but extreme conversion of Fe(II) into Fe(III) by H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> could also block LPO because excessive Fe(III) may quench alkyl radicals to form carbocationic intermediates or it may act as a Lewis acid to neutralize LOOH and to yield carbonyls and ferric hydroxide (reactions 11 and 12).<sup>224</sup> The removal of H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> by catalase could make more Fe(II) available and enhance the LPO by making [Fe(II)] approach [Fe(II)]\* for LPO propagation.

$$Fe(III) + L^{\bullet} \rightarrow Fe(II) + L^{+}$$
(11)

$$2Fe(III) + 4LOOH \rightarrow 2Fe(OH)_3 + 4LO^{-}$$
(12)

### 3.4. Iron–Oxygen Species

The oxidizing species formed by Fe(II) + dioxygen (ferryl or perferryl ions) have recently attracted increasing interest due to the oxidative damage via "Fe(II) +  $O_2$ " chemis-

try.<sup>26,57,144,225–227</sup> The high ratio of  $[O_2]/[H_2O_2]$  ( $\geq 10^3$ ) under physiological conditions allows oxidation of reducing substrates at rates  $10^6 - 10^8$  fold faster by "Fe(II) + O<sub>2</sub>" chemistry than by the Fenton reaction. In addition to hydroxyl radicals, the cascade of reactions between iron complexed with hydrogen peroxide or O<sub>2</sub> can produce highvalent iron-oxygen species (reactions 13 and 14), although the relative rates of the processes depend on chelator, stoichiometry, solvent, and pH.136-138,144,227-229 Evidence has been obtained for oxygen transfer to Fe(III)-EDTA in methanol to yield formally FeO<sup>3+</sup>-EDTA.<sup>228</sup> The iron(IV) species, expected to be a strong one-electron oxidizing agent, can also be obtained with simple ligands in aqueous media at alkaline pH.<sup>135</sup> So far, the formation of ferryl ion has been suggested to follow two routes:<sup>144,230</sup> the first relies on superoxide-dependent reduction of Fe(III) to Fe(II) and subsequent reaction of Fe(II) with H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>. Under conditions of proper pH and polarity, Fenton reagents will produce ferryl ion rather than hydroxyl radical (reaction 14);<sup>144,227</sup> a second route to ferryl ion formation is the reaction of perferryl ion with Fe(II) (reactions 15 and 16).

$$\operatorname{Fe}^{\mathrm{II}} + \operatorname{O}_{2} \nleftrightarrow \left[ \operatorname{Fe}^{\mathrm{II}} \cdot \operatorname{O}_{2} \rightleftharpoons \operatorname{Fe}^{\mathrm{III}} \cdot \operatorname{O}_{2}^{\bullet^{-}} \right] \nleftrightarrow \operatorname{Fe}^{\mathrm{III}} + \operatorname{O}_{2}^{\bullet^{-}} (13)$$

$$\operatorname{Fe}^{II} + \operatorname{H}_2\operatorname{O}_2 \xrightarrow{} \left[ \operatorname{Fe}^{IV} = \operatorname{O}_1 \right] + \operatorname{H}_2\operatorname{O}$$
 (14)  
ferryl ion

$$Fe^{II} + Fe^{II} \cdot O_2 \rightarrow Fe^{II} \cdot O_2 \cdot Fe^{II}$$
 (15)

$$\operatorname{Fe}^{II} \cdot O_2 \cdot \operatorname{Fe}^{II} \to \operatorname{Fe}^{IV} = O + \operatorname{Fe}^{IV} = O$$
 (16)

Due to their high electron affinities, perferryl and ferryl ions could be important oxidants in detrimental biological oxidations.<sup>144</sup> For example, they were found to oxidize a

number of organic chemicals and to catalyze the hydroxylation of aromatic compounds.<sup>41,231-233</sup> Compared to hydroxyl radicals, these complexes are less reactive toward benzoate, *tert*-butyl alcohol, acetate ion, arginine, and serine; they were scavenged by compounds with readily oxidizable functional groups such as ethanol and isopropyl alcohol.<sup>41</sup> Meanwhile, ferryl complexes liganded by hydroxide and EDTA had appreciable lifetimes in aqueous solution,<sup>234</sup> and the formation of the ferryl species predominates in hydrophobic media, suggesting the potent role of ferryl species in the oxidative degradations of membranes.<sup>229</sup> In a study on iron-loaded human liver HepG2 cells, Huang et al.<sup>219</sup> found that Fe(II) autoxidation produced no detectable hydroxyl radical signal with DMPO as the spin trapping agent, but strong DMPO/ CO<sub>2</sub><sup>•-</sup> signals were observed in the presence of formate, indicating oxidants other than hydroxyl radical were formed. In the absence of  $O_2$  or in the presence of *o*-phenanthroline (an Fe<sup>II</sup> chelator with molar ratio to Fe<sup>II</sup> of 2:1) or DFO (an Fe<sup>III</sup> chelator with molar ratio of 1:1); however, no EPR signal was detected. These results implied that either a strong Fe(II) or Fe(III) chelator could inhibit the formation of the oxidizing species, and their oxidative activity depended on the interaction with O<sub>2</sub>. Further investigation indicated that the oxidizing species have similar reactivity to that of hydroxyl radicals in terms of the reactions with simple alcohols but are less reactive to benzoate or tert-butanol.<sup>26,41,121,233,235,236</sup> Given the reactivity and structural features, a high-valent iron-oxygen complex (Fe<sup>IV</sup>=O) should be responsible for the LPO induced by "Fe(II)  $+ O_2$ " chemistry.<sup>219,230</sup> These iron-oxygen complexes are capable of extracting hydrogen atoms from the PUFAs of membranes to form alkyl radicals which take up oxygen yielding the peroxyl radical and propagate the chain reactions of LPO.<sup>28,106,222,237-242</sup> Some investigators<sup>26,43,44,236,243,244</sup> have proposed that the iron-oxygen complex involved in LPO can be best described as the perferryl ion (Fe<sup>3+</sup> $\cdot$ O<sub>2</sub> $\cdot$ ); the requirement of both Fe(II) and Fe(III) was proposed to underlie LPO initiation by perferryl iron for at least two reasons.<sup>241,245</sup> First, perferryl iron formation and reaction with lipids best occur with chelators and at chelator/Fe(II) ratios that favor moderate Fe(II) oxidation and generate an equilibrium between Fe<sup>2+</sup>•O<sub>2</sub> and Fe<sup>3+</sup>•O<sub>2</sub>•<sup>-</sup>.<sup>241</sup> Second, excessive Fe(II) would compete with lipids as electron donors for  $Fe^{3+}O_2^{\bullet-}$ , degrade the complex into less oxidizing Fe(III), and, thereby, inhibit hydrogen abstraction and LPO (reaction 17).<sup>241,245</sup> The proposed competition between lipids and excessive Fe(II) for perferryl ion seems consistent with Aust's findings that LPO is maximal when a critical amount of Fe(II) is oxidized to Fe(III),<sup>33</sup> whereas addition of Fe(III) may eliminate the antioxidant effects of Fe(II) by pushing reaction 17 backward to produce the LPO initiator.

$$\operatorname{Fe}^{\operatorname{III}} \cdot \operatorname{O}_{2}^{\bullet^{-}} + \operatorname{Fe}^{\operatorname{II}} \rightarrow 2\operatorname{Fe}^{\operatorname{III}} + \operatorname{H}_{2}\operatorname{O}_{2}$$
 (17)

It should be noted that several reports are not consistent with the proposal of ferryl or perferryl ion as LPO initiator. For example, SOD or catalase did not inhibit LPO induced by Fe(II) or Fe(III) chelates plus ascorbate or gluta-thione,<sup>179,246,247</sup> but it showed significant stimulating effects in some cases.<sup>33,34</sup> These phenomena could be explained at least in part by the secondary-initiation mechanism where SOD or catalase would function in regulating [Fe(II)] vs [Fe-(II)]\* as discussed above. Furthermore, ferryl and perferryl ions can both be derived directly from Fe(II) and molecular

oxygen (see reactions 13-16); superoxide and hydrogen peroxide are not imperative for hypervalent iron formation. In fact, Yin et al.<sup>26</sup> has reached a similar conclusion in their investigation of the LPO system where the Fenton reagent is present, and they suggested that perferryl ions or chelator-Fe-O<sub>2</sub> complexes were responsible for the first chain initiation of LPO. Some theoretical study questioned the role of hypervalent iron-oxygen species in LPO initiation, since the calculated redox potential of perferryl ion indicated a thermodynamic barrier in the H-abstraction reaction for LPO.<sup>248</sup> However, this calculation should be reconsidered because it is based only on an approximation of myoglobinoxygen binding and also because the effective redox potential under actual reaction conditions would be quite different from the theoretical approximation.<sup>26,249</sup> For example, the effective redox potential for the P450–(Fe=O)<sup>3+</sup>/(Fe=O)<sup>2+</sup> couple was defined as an average value of 1.85 V (vs SCE at pH 7.0), whereas the values measured for model mangano ranged from 1.00 to 1.75 V and those for horseradish peroxidase ranged from 0.73 to 0.75 V (ref 250 and the references therein). Further evidence indicated that an enhancement of the oxidation potential of P450 occurs due to a Coulombic factor which arises from the gain or loss of electrostatic free energy upon transfer of the electron in the transition state. The Coulombic interactions between the charged heme-oxo radical anion and the dimethylaniline radical cation, subsequent to electron transfer, could cause an enhanced redox potential of P-450, with the magnitude of the electrostatic interaction being approximately 0.5-0.8 V and building up the intrinsic oxidation potential for the  $(Fe=O)^{3+}$  porphyrin core of the enzyme.<sup>250</sup> Unlike some other peroxidases, horseradish peroxidase does not appear to involve tyrosinyl cations, and the measured redox potential is believed to reflect the redox changes of the heme-oxo species.

## 4. The Most Likely Initiators of LPO

The disassociation energy of the C-H bond at the bisallylic position, where the abstraction of a hydrogen atom takes place to initiate LPO, was estimated as 75 kcal/mol and corresponds to a redox potential of +0.60 V at neutral pH.<sup>130,251</sup> Such a redox potential seemingly implies that LPO could be easy initiated by iron-induced ROS.<sup>2,249</sup> A serious argument that must be taken into consideration, however, is the observation that LOOH and LOH derived from natural sources contain an excess of one enantiomer.252,253 Further evidence was reported by Herold and Spiteller, who detected only one single isomeric LPO product immediately after cell destruction.<sup>87,254</sup> As is known,  $O_2^{\bullet-}$ ,  $H_2O_2$ , and  $\bullet OH$  are not chiral; consequently, they are unable to generate LOOHs or LOHs in enantiomeric excess. In contrast, the iron-oxo species (e.g., the ferryl complex) is much more selective in its reactions,<sup>41</sup> with a reduction potential (ferryl/ferric couple) estimated theoretically to be in excess of 0.9 V at pH 7.0;<sup>135,255</sup> thus, we can be sure that it is responsible for initiation of the first chain of LPO (the initial H-abstration for LOOH-independent initiation of LPO).<sup>135,256</sup> At the same time, the enzymes (e.g., LOX) that utilize free PUFAs as their reductant substrates are bound to trigger LPO because they are both powerful enough and stereospecific.87,208,257-259

## 4.1. Hypervalent Iron–Oxygen Species

Three hypervalent oxidation states, Fe(VI), Fe(V), and Fe-(IV), have been extensively studied in both aqueous and



Figure 7. Heme-iron induced LPO. Heme-iron induces LPO via two mechanisms: to develop the lipid radicals (e.g., LOO<sup>•</sup> and OLOO<sup>•</sup>) and to produce hypervalent iron complexes. The products of the two pathways are effective agents to abstract hydrogen atoms from PUFAs and initiate LPO.

organic media.<sup>260</sup> Due to a substantial free-radical feature of the Fe–O bond in the Fe(V) and Fe(IV) species, they have been shown to be significantly more reactive than Fe-(VI). The reactions between ferryl species and some spin traps (e.g., DMPO) have been found to give rise to an EPRdetectable radical that is similar to hydroxyl radical (reactions 18 and 19).<sup>121,261</sup> The final product of DMPO oxidation by ferryl species (DMPO/HO<sup>•</sup>) may explain why hydroxyl radicals were detected in some iron-mediated LPO systems, but the corresponding scavengers could not inhibit/eliminate the LPO.<sup>55,132</sup>

$$Fe^{IV} = O + DMPO + H^+ \rightarrow Fe^{III} + DMPO^{\bullet+} + OH^-$$
(18)

$$DMPO^{\bullet+} + H_2O \rightarrow DMPO/HO^{\bullet} + H^+$$
 (19)

Because Fe(V) and Fe(IV) species commonly act as catalytically active intermediates of some enzymes or simple iron complexes,<sup>262,263</sup> it is no wonder that they are regarded as powerful agents in the stereospecific H-abstraction reactions for LPO initiation.<sup>2,34,241,260,264-267</sup> In a reconstituted system comprised of purified NADPH-P450 reductase, P450, and isolated microsomal lipid or pure L-α-phosphatidylcholine diarachidoyl, the generation of the perferryl moiety P450-Fe<sup>III</sup>•O<sub>2</sub>•- was found to initiate LPO by abstracting a methylene hydrogen from polyunsaturated lipid to form a lipid radical, which then combined with oxygen to produce the chain propagating peroxyl radical for subsequent formation of lipid peroxides.<sup>268</sup> Ferrylmyoglobin, which contains the oxoferryl complex, showed a reduction potential of 0.85 V (pH 7.0) for the Mb-Fe<sup>IV</sup>=O/Mb-Fe<sup>III</sup> couple.<sup>269</sup> Its interaction with isolated erythrocyte membranes resulted in an increase in their fluidity and a significant rise in the level of LPO.270 The oxidative cleavage of LOOH by Mb-Fe-(IV)=O would regenerate Mb-Fe(III) and produce LOO<sup>•</sup>;<sup>271</sup> the LOO<sup>•</sup> radicals can participate in another chain reaction of LPO. The redox cycling of heme proteins among different oxidation states of heme iron, as indicated in Figure 7, demonstrated their essential role in LPO initiation and propagation in two ways. The electron-transfer processes between LOOH and heme proteins lead to the formation of peroxyl and epoxyallylic radicals that are active in propagating the LPO chain reactions as discussed in section 3.3; on the other hand, the ferryl and perferryl species, which correspond to compound II and compound I in the case of peroxidases,<sup>272–274</sup> can oxidize the PUFA moieties of lipid to generate alkyl radicals and initiate LPO in a pseudoperoxidase mechanism.<sup>15</sup> The perferryl species, i.e., the "Heme-Fe(V)=O complex of a heme iron", often refers to Heme-Fe<sup>IV</sup>=O together with a porphyrin  $\pi$  cation radical because the two electrons come from heme Fe(III) and the porphyrin ring, respectively. Thus, a 'Heme-Fe<sup>IV</sup>=O species is formed. For myoglobin (Mb) and hemoglobin (Hb), the porphyrin radical cation immediately oxidizes an amino acid residue of the surrounding peptide chain, leaving the perferryl species as a protein radical with iron in the oxidation state of +4.275,276 When a "compound I-like species" accepts one electron, generating a "compound II-like species" (the Heme-Fe<sup>IV</sup>=O complex), the electron donator, such as lipid or peroxide, is transformed into an active free radical and triggers LPO. In turn, "compound II" can oxidize LOOH or LH to stimulate LPO.<sup>73,237,267,277–280</sup> It should be noted that, although the cycling pathway of myoglobin and hemoglobin is generally the same as that of real heme peroxidases, their peroxidase activity is several orders of magnitude lower than that of the latter, which has been ascribed to the difference in the coordination state of the heme iron and the microenvironment around heme group.15 Since charged amino acid residues close to the heme group in the heme pocket favor the reactions of the peroxidase cycle through hydrogen bonding and protonization,<sup>281</sup> the protonation of the ferryl species at lower pH values was found to enhance the pseudoperoxidase and pro-oxidant activities of Mb and Hb, and alkalinization treatment may be effective in detoxifying the pro-oxidant activities of Mb or Hb by stabilizing the ferryl species and making it less reactive (ref 282 and the references therein).

In addition to heme proteins, less exotic iron complexes such as iron–EDTA or iron–ADP have been proposed to form ferryl ions and account for the high specificity of Fenton-type reagents.<sup>260</sup> The first spectroscopic evidence, for complexes containing iron formally in the IV and V oxidation states, was obtained by Rush et al. with simple ligands (i.e.,  $OH^-$  and  $P_2O_7^{4-}$ ) in alkaline solution, and the preliminary results indicated that both Fe(IV) and Fe(V) had significant lifetimes when complexed with the ligand and were thus plausible intermediates in iron-catalyzed oxidations of or-



**Figure 8.** Scheme of the LPO initiation by non-heme hypervalent iron-oxygen complexes and the three related antioxidant mechanisms: (i) to inactivate iron by forming a hexacoordinated iron complex (e.g., DFO); (ii) to prevent the formation of perferryl ion or the iron-oxygen complexes by maintaining iron in its reduced state (e.g., eugenol compounds); and (iii) to avoid the formation of perferryl species by dislodging molecular oxygen from the iron-oxygen species (e.g., 7,8-dihydroxy-4-methylcoumarin). Ch<sub>1</sub> refers to a physiological iron chelator (non-hexadentate) such as ADP; Ch<sub>2</sub> represents an antioxidant that is also a non-hexadentate chelator of iron such as 7,8-dihydroxy-4-methylcoumarin (DHMC). DHMC can dislodge molecular oxygen from the ADP-iron-oxygen species to form a stable ternary, mixed-ligand complex (ADP-Fe-DHMC). As a result, the formation of the ADP-perferryl is prevented, and the LPO initiation by this mechanism is thereby avoided.

ganic compounds.<sup>234</sup> During the oxidation of organic substrates by the Fenton reagent, Wink et al.<sup>283</sup> suggested two strongly oxidizing intermediates (X, Y) generated from Fenton reagents that showed similar spectral properties to those identified by Rush et al.<sup>234</sup> Moreover, neither of the intermediates showed the competitive reactivity expected for the hydroxyl radical,<sup>236</sup> but both showed great selectivity in the attack on organic compounds.<sup>283</sup> Studies using rapidreaction (stop-flow) kinetics suggested that intermediate X was a peroxo complex and that Y would be a Fe(IV)-oxo complex. Since peroxo and Fe(IV)-oxo complexes would be capable of undergoing H-abstraction reactions, it is easily imagined how such species might be mistaken for hydroxyl radicals if a narrow range of substrates were examined for competitive reactivity.<sup>236,284</sup> In the systematic comparative studies, Nakano et al. have shown that in LPO hydroxyl radicals are not important but the presence of perferryl ion complexes is very important.<sup>285,286</sup> A system that contained NADPH, cytochrome P-450 reductase, and an Fe(III)-ADP-adriamycin complex in Tris-HCl buffer was found to possess a strong activity to initiate LPO of exogenously added phospholipid micelles. Mechanistic investigation indicated the LPO was initiated by a perferryl ion complex which was generated by the interaction of the Fe(II)-ADPadriamycin complex with O<sub>2</sub> or produced during the enzymatic reduction of the Fe(III)-ADP-EDTA complex in the presence of air.285,286 The LPO induced by such a hypervalent iron complex has been implicated in the pathology of various human diseases;225,287 compounds capable of inhibiting the generation of ferryl or perferryl species were shown to be powerful antioxidants in attenuating the LPO. As depicted in Figure 8, good antioxidants against perferryl-induced LPO can be grouped into three classes: (i) hexadentate chelators such as DFO that can make iron inert or inactive by forming a hexacoordinated iron complex; (ii) reducing compounds such as eugenol compounds that can effectively inhibit Fe-(II) autoxidation and iron-mediated LPO because they maintain iron in its reduced state and, thus, inhibit the formation of perferryl ion or the iron-oxygen complex;<sup>288</sup>

and (iii) compounds such as 7,8-dihydroxy-4-methylcoumarin (DHMC) that can dislodge molecular oxygen to prevent the formation of the ADP–perferryl, thereby inhibiting membrane LPO.<sup>289</sup> DHMC has been reported to effectively inhibit *in vivo* LPO in rat tissues. A sensitive pH metric technique revealed DHMC could form a very stable ADP–Fe–DHMC ternary complex, while Fe–DHMC and ADP–DHMC had negligible stability.<sup>289</sup> These findings indicated that DHMC prevented the generation of an ADP– perferryl complex by forming a stable ternary, mixed-ligand complex (ADP–Fe–DHMC). As a result, molecular oxygen was dislodged from the iron–oxygen species, and LPO was inhibited due to a failure to form the ADP–perferryl species as the initiator.

# 4.2. Enzymatic LPO Initiation

As mentioned above, lipid hydroperoxides have a chiral center at the carbon atom substituted with the -OOH group. LOOHs are easily reduced to LOHs in the milieu of a biological system, and this reduction does not influence the configuration at the carbon that carried the original -OOH group.<sup>290</sup> Two independent groups have recognized that the S-isomer predominates in mixtures of LOHs and of LOOHs obtained from biological sources.<sup>252,253</sup> Because iron-induced ROS such as hydroxyl radical, superoxide, and its protonated form are achiral and can only produce a racemic mixture when reacting with PUFAs,<sup>47,87,291,292</sup> the partial involvement of specific LOXs in LPO production must be seriously considered in addition to the case of the hypervalent iron complexes as discussed above. The lipoxygenase superfamily is found widely in plants, fungi, and animals, the suitable substrates for which are PUFAs containing a series of cis double bonds.<sup>88</sup> Structural studies indicate LOXs have an N-terminal  $\beta$ -barrel domain and a larger catalytic domain containing a unique non-heme iron cofactor that is liganded to conserved histidines and to the carboxyl group of a conserved isoleucine at the C-terminus of the protein.88-90 Agents that interact with histidine residues such as 4-hydroxyl-2(E)-nonenal have been shown to cause suicide



**Figure 9.** Enzymatic LPO induced by activated lipoxygenase (LOX). Reprinted from ref 47, Copyright 2001, with permission from Elsevier.

inhibition of LOX-1 by modification of the active site via formation of a Michaelis adduct.<sup>293</sup> Under conditions of stress, some structural changes occur due to cell damage and induce the activation of phospholipases and lipoxygenases; phospholipids are thus cleaved by membrane-bound phospholipases to liberate PUFAs, the substrates for lipoxygenases.<sup>294–296</sup> In turn, the liberated PUFAs (LH) are transformed into LOOHs with concomitant formation of alkyl, alkoxyl, and peoxyl radicals in a highly regiospecific and stereospecific reaction.<sup>87,257,259,297,298</sup>

In inactivated LOX, the iron exists as Fe(II), and the complex is activated by transforming Fe(II) into Fe(III); Fe-(III) is reduced within the complex by reaction with PUFAs (LHs) to produce alkyl radicals (L\*). The mesomeric L\* reacts in a regio- and stereospecific way with oxygen to form peroxyl radical (LOO\*), which undergoes a one-electron-transfer reaction with LOX-Fe(II) and is converted to peroxyl anion (LOO<sup>-</sup>). As a result, LOX-Fe(III) is regener-

ated to start the next cycle, with release of the final product, LOOH (Figure 9) (refs 47, 294, and 296 and the references therein). The enzymatic LPO appears to follow a fairly controlled pathway to "discharge" lipid radicals and to produce chiral lipid hydroperoxide; thus, the generation of LOOHs could be terminated by depletion of substrate. However, this is not the case. Due to the existence of labile histidines in the active sites, LOXs have been found to be disabled and release toxic iron by the oxidative modification of histidine residues, as happens to superoxidase dismutase (SOD) and human growth hormone (hGH).<sup>91,92,299</sup> A recent investigation by Spiteller et al. suggested that the lipid radical intermediates could oxidize the histidines to 2-oxo-histidines and cause iron release from the active site because 2-oxohistidine has no iron-binding capacity.<sup>299</sup> In sensing plant tissues,300,301 LOX was found to induce ROS such as singlet oxygen that can react with PUFAs directly to produce hydroperoxide and lipid-derived radicals. This process would potentiate the oxidative deactivation of LOX and the escape of the complexed iron from the active sites. In turn, the released iron ions induce a switch from enzymatic to nonenzymatic generation of LPO by catalyzing the cleavage of LOOH.294,296

In fact, enzymatic and nonenzymatic LPO in biomembranes does not occur independently; rather, there is a mutual triggering of these processes.<sup>302</sup> Once the enzymatic reaction starts, LOX will produce more hydroperoxyl compounds so that an autocatalytic process is initiated. That is, a LOXcatalyzed reaction can initiate nonenzymatic LPO in biomembranes by several modes of action. (a) During the catalytic cycle of LOX, enzyme-bound intermediate radicals are formed, which under certain circumstances can be released from the active site of the enzyme. In turn, the free radicals will start nonenzymatic LPO by abstracting hydrogen atoms from the bis-allylic methylenes present in the PUFA moieties of phospholipids. (b) The final product of the LOX-catalyzed reaction (LOOH) can be converted to reactive free radicals (LOO• or OOLO•) in the presence of certain metal catalysts (heavy metal complexes). These reactive free radicals are ready to initiate LPO via H-abstraction.<sup>302</sup> Another type of



**Figure 10.** Summary of the initiating (H-abstraction to produce alkyl radicals) pathways of iron-mediated LPO: (a) hypervalent iron species as LPO initiator; (b) lipid-derived radicals as LPO initiators (secondary LPO initiation); (c) lipoxygenase (LOX)-catalyzed H-abstraction to initiate LPO; (d) peroxynitrite ion and its decomposition product ( $NO_2^{\bullet}$ ) as LPO initiators. Superoxide may play a role in forming secondary oxidant species (e.g., LOO<sup>•</sup>, perferryl ions and ONOO<sup>-</sup>) that are more reactive in LPO initiation.

LPO, which includes both enzymatic and nonenzymatic steps, is the NADPH- and ADP-dependent LPO in the endoplasmic reticulum of rat liver.<sup>303,304</sup> This system consists of NADPH-cytochrome P450 reductase and cytochrome P450 that form a branched electron-transfer system. Unlike LOXs, which activate the lipid substrate, cytochrome P-450 activates the dioxygen molecule via an ADP-perferryl radical that in turn abstracts hydrogen from the lipid.

#### 5. Conclusions

LPO involves complex chemical reactions. The relationship of these diverse processes to various diseases will provide a challenging future for this area of research.<sup>3,305</sup> Interpretation of the results from the studies reviewed here have been plagued by such factors as pH, chelating effects, and the presence of oxidant substrates, as well as the variation in assays; this may also account for much of the contradictory information on the chemistry of LPO initiation.<sup>121,185,202,266,306-309</sup> The variation in amounts of preexisting LOOH in biochemical samples as well as the contamination by metal ions in buffers, enzyme preparations, and tissue extracts must also have led to artifacts in the experiments.<sup>19,29,185,192,306,310-314</sup> Keeping these in mind, we may gain a better understanding of LPO and the mechanisms of LPO-related diseases, with the development of reliable and discriminating methods.<sup>26,202,314,315</sup>

The redox chemistry of iron plays an important role in the occurrence of LPO. Several different kinds of species have been proposed for the first chain initiators despite some criticism. The accumulated data in the past few decades have shown that hydroxyl radicals can be dismissed as the LPO initiator. These data also indicate that the elusive Fe(II)-Fe(III) complex or an optimal Fe(II)/Fe(III) ratio of 1:1 is unlikely to account for the LPO initiation. The most likely initiators of LPO are the hypervalent iron complexes, since these oxidation states have a very high redox potential and are stereospecific oxidants in H-abstraction. In accordance with the enantiomeric excess in LPO products, LOXs should be the right initiators because they generally mediate LPO via regio-, stereo- and enantiospecific mechanisms. The role of superoxide in LPO, if any, is to form more reactive species for LPO initiation or to release/activate iron from its inactive and complexed forms. Since homogenization activates LOXs and proteases (which can induce LOOH formation and contribute to iron release, respectively), biomembrane fractions may already contain trace amounts of LOOH and metal ions that are essential for nonenzymatic LPO. As a result, the secondary (or LOOH-dependent) LPO initiation also plays an important role in LPO propagation. The most likely initiators and the pathways by which they trigger LPO are summarized in Figure 10. It is to be hoped that future investigators will take seriously the great complexity of the chemistry and biology of the systems reviewed here.

#### 6. Acknowledgments

We are in debt to Drs. Profs. Charles H. Williams and David P. Ballou and Mr. L. David Arscott (The University of Michigan) for their reading of and valuable advice on the revision of this manuscript. This work was supported by NSFC project (20335010) and the Ph.D. Education Foundation of the National Ministry of Education.

#### 7. Note Added after Print Publication

Reference 45 and a formula in the caption for Figure 10 were incorrect in the version posted on the Web February

28, 2007 (ASAP) and printed in the March 14, 2007 issue (Vol. 107, No. 3, pp 748–766); the corrected electronic version of the paper was published on March 20, 2007, and an Addition and Correction is posted on the Web (http://dx.doi.org/10.1021/cr078201+) and appears in the May 9, 2007 issue (Vol. 107, No. 5).

#### 8. References

- Valko, M.; Morris, H.; Cronin, M. T. D. Curr. Med. Chem. 2005, 12, 1161.
- (2) Min, B.; Ahn, D. U. Food Sci. Biotechnol. 2005, 14, 152.
- (3) White, B. C.; Sullivan, J. M.; DeGracia, D. J.; O'Neil, B. J.; Neumar, R. W.; Grossman, L. I.; Rafols, J. A.; Krause, G. S. J. Neurol. Sci. 2000, 179, 1.
- (4) Zhang, R. L.; Brennan, M. L.; Shen, Z. Z.; MacPherson, J. C.; Schmitt, D.; Molenda, C. E.; Hazen, S. L. J. Biol. Chem. 2002, 277, 46116.
- (5) Zar, H. A.; Tanigawa. K.; Kim, Y. M.; Lancaster, J. R. Free Radical Biol. Med. 1998, 25, 255.
- (6) Oranje, W. A.; Wolffenbuttel, B. H. R. J. Lab Clin. Med. **1999**, 134, 19.
- (7) Sergent, O.; Griffon, B.; Cillard, P.; Cillard, J. Pathol. Biol. 2001, 49, 689.
- (8) Ferrari, C. K. B. Biologia 2000, 55, 581.
- (9) Burcham, P. C.; Fontaine, F. R.; Kaminskas, L. M.; Petersen, D. R.; Pyke, S. M. Mol. Pharm. 2004, 65, 655.
- (10) Lopez-Lopez, E.; Favari, L.; Martinez-Tabche, L.; Madrigal, M.; Soto, C. Bull. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 2003, 70, 739.
- (11) Liu, D.; Yang, J.; Li, L.; Mcadoo, D. J. Free Radical Biol. Med. 1995, 18, 861.
- (12) Minotti, G. Chem. Res. Toxicol. 1993, 6, 134.
- (13) Sreejayan, N.; von Ritter, C. Free Radical Biol. Med. 1998, 25, 50.
- (14) Abuja, P. M.; Albertini, R. Clin. Chim. Acta 2001, 306, 1.
- (15) Carlsen, C. U.; Moller, J. K. S.; Skibsted, L. H. Coord. Chem. Rev. 2005, 249, 485.
- (16) Luczaj, W.; Skrzydlewska, E. Cell. Mol. Biol. Lett. 2003, 8, 391.
- (17) Butterfield, D. A.; Lauderback, C. M. Free Radical Biol. Med. 2002, 32, 1050.
- (18) Cheng, Z. Y.; Ren, J.; Li, Y. Z.; Chang, W. B.; Chen, Z. D. J. Pharm. Sci. 2003, 92, 475.
- (19) Welch, K. D.; Davis, T. Z.; Van Eden, M. E.; Aust, S. D. Free Radical Biol. Med. 2002, 32, 577.
- (20) Aust, S. D.; Miller, D. M.; Samokyszyn, V. M. Methods Enzymol. 1990, 186, 457.
- (21) Yoshino, M.; Murakami, K. Anal. Biochem. 1998, 257, 40.
- (22) Hershko, C.; Link, G.; Cabantchik, I. Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci. 1998, 850, 191.
- (23) Chiueh, C. C. Pediatr. Neurol. 2001, 25, 138.
- (24) Agil, A.; Fuller, C. J.; Jialal, I. Clin. Chem. 1995, 41, 220.
- (25) Toyokuni, S. Free Radical Biol. Med. 1996, 20, 553.
- (26) Yin, D.; Lingnert, H.; Ekstrand, B.; Brunk, U. T. Free Radical Biol. Med. 1992, 13, 543.
- (27) Andorn, A. C.; Britton, R. S.; Bacon, B. R. J. Neurochem. 1996, 67, 717.
- (28) Gorelik, S.; Kanner, J. J. Agric. Food Chem. 2001, 49, 5945.
- (29) Fukuzawa, K.; Tokumura, A.; Kogure, K.; Iemura, M.; Gondoh, N.; Fujii, M.; Ueno, S.; Shibata, A. *Chem. Phys. Lipids* **2000**, *110*, 69.
- (30) Chakraborty, H.; Ray, S. N.; Chakrabarti, S. Neurochem. Int. 2001, 39, 311.
- (31) Gutteridge, J. M. C. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 1977, 77, 379.
- (32) Tien, M.; Svingen, B. A.; Aust, S. D. Fed. Proc. Fed. Am. Soc. Exp. Biol. 1981, 40, 179.
- (33) Minotti, G.; Aust, S. D. Chem. Phys. Lipids **1987**, 44, 191.
- (34) Minotti, G.; Aust, S. D. J. Biol. Chem. 1987, 262, 1098.
- (35) Aust, S. D. In Oxygen Radicals and Tissue Injury; Proceedings of an Upjohn Symposium; Halliwell, B., Ed.; Allen Press: Kansas, 1987; p 27.
- (36) Tadolini, B.; Hakim, G. Free Radical Res. 1996, 25, 221.
- (37) Tang, L. X.; Zhang, Y.; Qian, Z. M.; Shen, X. Biochem. J. 2000, 352, 27.
- (38) Ferretti, G.; Marchionni, C.; Bacchetti, T.; Galeazzi, T.; Dousset, N. Free Radical Res. 2003, 37, 515.
- (39) Ohyashiki, T.; Karino, T.; Suzuki, S.; Matsui, K. J. Biochem. 1996, 120, 895.
- (40) Bondy, S. C.; Guo, S. X. Toxicol. Lett. 1996, 87, 109.
- (41) Rush, J. D; Koppenol, W. H. J. Biol. Chem. 1986, 261, 6730.
- (42) Burkitt, M. J. Prog. React. Kinet. Mech. 2003, 28, 75.
- (43) Dumont, E.; Darbigny, P.; Nouvelot, A. Methods Find. Exp. Clin. Pharmacol. 1995, 17, 83.
- (44) Cao, E.; Liu, X.; Xu, N. Redox Rep. 1996, 2, 63.

- (45) Covas, M. I.; de la Torre, K.; Farre-Albaladejo, M.; Kaikkonen, J.; Fito, M.; Lopez-Sabater, C.; Pujadas-Bastardes, M. A.; Joglar, J.; Weinbrenner, T.; Lamuela-Raventos, R. M.; de la Torre, R. Free Radical Biol. Med. 2006, 40, 608.
- (46) Cheng, Z. Y.; Ren, J.; Li, Y. Z.; Chang, W. B.; Chen, Z. D. Bioorg. Med. Chem. 2002, 10, 4067.
- (47) Spiteller, G. Exp. Gerontol. 2001, 36, 1425.
- (48) Tang, D. G.; La, E. H.; Kern, J.; Kehrer, J. P. Biol. Chem. 2002, 383, 425.
- (49) Steinberg, D.; Parthasarathy, S.; Carew, T. E.; Khoo, J. C.; Witztum, J. L. N. Engl. J. Med. 1989, 320, 915.
- (50) Dix, T. A.; Aikens, J. Chem. Res. Toxicol. 1993, 6, 2.
- (51) Gutteridge, J. M. C.; Halliwell, B. Trends Biochem. Sci. 1990, 15, 129.
- (52) Tadolini, B.; Cabrini, L.; Menna, C.; Pinna, G. G.; Hakim, G. Free Radical Res. 1997, 27, 563.
- (53) Karbownik, M.; Lewinski, A.; Reiter, R. J. Int. J. Biochem. Cell Biol. 2001. 33. 735.
- (54) Spiteller, G. Physiol. Plant. 2003, 119, 5.
- (55) Fukuzawa, K.; Tadokoro, T.; Kishikawa, K.; Mukai, K.; Gebicki, J. M. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 1988, 260, 146.
- (56) Ibrahim, W.; Lee, U. S.; Chow, C. K. J. Biochem. Mol. Toxicol. 2004. 18. 23.
- (57) Schafer, F. Q.; Qian, S. Y.; Buettner, G. R. Cell. Mol. Biol. 2000, 46.657.
- (58) Tavill, A. S.; Qadri, A. M. Semin. Liver Dis. 2004, 24, 317.(59) Fukuzawa, K. F.; Saitoh, Y.; Akai, K.; Kogure, K.; Ueno, S.; Tokumura, A.; Otagiri, M.; Shibata, A. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 2005, 1668, 145
- (60) Reddy, M. B.; Clark, L. Nutr. Rev. 2004, 62, 120.
- (61) Ehrenwald, E.; Chisolm, G. M.; Fox, P. L. J. Clin. Invest. 1994, 93, 1493.
- (62) Winterbourn, C. C. Methods Enzymol. 1990, 186, 265.
- (63) Giulivi, C.; Davies, K. J. A. Methods Enzymol. 1994, 231, 490. (64) Goldman, D. W.; Brey, R. J.; Yeh, D.; Brockner-Ryan, B. A.;
- Alayash, A. I. Am. J. Physiol. 1998, 275, H1040.
- (65) Svistunenko, D. A.; Patel, R. P.; Voloshchenko, S. V.; Wilson, M. T. J. Biol. Chem. 1997, 272, 7114.
- (66) Alayash, A. I.; Patel, R. P.; Cashon, R. E. Antioxid. Redox Signaling 2001, 3, 313.
- (67) Cairo, G.; Pietrangelo, A. Biochem. J. 2000, 352, 241
- (68) Soum, E.; Drapier, J. C. J. Biol. Inorg. Chem. 2003, 8, 226.
- (69) Theil, E. C. Met. Ions Biol. Syst. 1998, 35, 403.
- (70) Brown, N. M.; Kennedy, M. C.; Antholine, W. E.; Eisenstein, R. S.; Walden, W. E. J. Biol. Chem. 2002, 277, 7246.
- (71) Djaman, O.; Outten, F. W.; Imlay, J. A. J. Biol. Chem. 2004, 279, 44590
- (72) Ascenzi, P.; Bocedi, A.; Visca, P.; Altruda, F.; Tolosano, E.; Beringhelli, T.; Fasano, M. IUBMB Life 2005, 57, 749.
- (73) Nagababu, E.; Rifkind, J. M. Antioxid. Redox Signaling 2004, 6, 967.
- (74) Paul, T. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 2000, 382, 253.
- (75) Deby, C.; Goutier, R. Biochem. Pharmacol. 1990, 39, 399.
- (76) Halliwell, B.; Gutteridge, J. M. Biochem. J. 1984, 219, 1.
- (77) Stanger, O.; Renner, W.; Khoschsorur, G.; Rigler, B.; Wascher, T. C. Clin. Physiol. 2001, 21, 718.
- (78) Brand, M. D.; Buckingham, J. A.; Esteves, T. C.; Green, K.; Lambert, A. J.; Miwa, S.; Murphy, M. P.; Pakay, J. L.; Talbot, D. A.; Echtay, K. S. Biochem. Soc. Symp. 2004, 203.
- (79) Bendich, A.; Machlin, L. J.; Scadurra, O.; Burton, G. W.; Wayne, D. D. M. Adv. Free Radical Biol. Med. 1986, 2, 419.
- (80) Misra, H. P.; Fridovich, I. J. Biol. Chem. 1972, 247, 6960.
- (81) Miller, D. M.; Buettner, G. R.; Aust, S. D. Free Radical Biol. Med. 1990, 8, 95.
- (82) Milczarek, R.; Klimek, J.; Zelewski, L. Mol. Cell. Biochem. 2000, 210, 65
- (83) Nagababu, E.; Rifkind, J. M. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 1998, 247. 592
- (84) Nagababu, E.; Rifkind, J. M. Biochemistry 2000, 39, 12503.
- (85) Sen, S.; Kar, M.; Roy, A.; Chakraborti, A. S. Biophys. Chem. 2005, 113, 289.
- (86) Robertson, P.; Fridovich, I. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 1982, 213, 353.
- (87) Spiteller, G. Chem. Phys. Lipids 1998, 95, 105.
- (88) Brash, A. R. J. Biol. Chem. 1999, 274, 23679.
- (89) Percival, M. D. J. Biol. Chem. 1991, 266, 10058.
- (90) Boyington, J. C.; Gaffney, B. J.; Amzel, L. M. Science 1993, 260, 1482
- (91) Zhao, F.; Ghezzo-Schoneich, E.; Aced, G. I.; Hong, J. Y.; Milby, T.; Schoneich, C. J. Biol. Chem. 1997, 272, 9019.
- (92) Uchida, K.; Kawakishi, S. J. Biol. Chem. 1994, 269, 2405.
- (93) Francis, S. E.; Sullivan, D. J.; Goldberg, D. E. Annu. Rev. Microbiol. 1997, 51, 97.
- (94) Kolakovich, K. A.; Gluzman, I. Y.; Duffin, K. L.; Goldberg, D. E. Mol. Biochem. Parasitol. 1997, 87, 123.

- (95) Sharma, A.; Eapen, A.; Subbarao, S. K. J. Biochem. 2005, 138, 71.
- (96) Gutteridge, J. M. C.; Smith, A. Biochem. J. 1988, 256, 861
- (97) Vennerstrom, J. L.; Eaton, J. W. J. Med. Chem. 1988, 31, 1269.
- (98) Vile, G. F.; Basumodak, S.; Waltner, C.; Tyrrell, R. M. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1994, 91, 2607.
- (99) Eisenstein, R. S.; Garciamayol, D.; Pettingell, W.; Munro, H. N. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1991, 88, 688.
- (100) Hoekstra, K. A.; Godin, D. V.; Cheng, K. M. Biochem. Cell. Biol.-Biochim. Biol. Cell. 2004, 82, 351.
- (101) Ryter, S. W.; Tyrrell, R. M. Free Radical Biol. Med. 2000, 28, 289. (102) Kvam, E.; Hejmadi, V.; Ryter, S.; Pourzand, C.; Tyrrell, R. M. Free
- Radical Biol. Med. 2000, 28, 1191. (103) Stocker, R.; Yamamoto, Y.; McDonagh, A. F.; Glazer, A. N.; Ames,
- B. N. Science 1987, 235, 1043. (104) Regan, R. F.; Kumar, N.; Gao, F.; Guo, Y. P. Neuroscience 2002, 113, 985.
- (105) Cozzi, A.; Santambrogio, P.; Levi, S.; Arosio, P. FEBS Lett. 1990, 277, 119.
- (106) Balla, G.; Jacob, H. S.; Balla, J.; Rosenberg, M.; Nath, K.; Apple, F.; Eaton, J. W.; Vercellotti, G. M. J. Biol. Chem. 1992, 267, 18148.
- (107) Harrison, P. M.; Arosio, P. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1996, 1275, 161.
- (108) Juckett, M. B.; Balla, J.; Balla, G.; Jessurun, J.; Jacob, H. S.; Vercellotti, G. M. Am. J. Pathol. 1995, 147, 782.
- (109) Takeda, A.; Takatsuka, K.; Connor, J. R.; Oku, N. Biometals 2002, 15, 33.
- (110) Fukuoka, M.; Kobayashi, T.; Hayakawa, T. J. Appl. Toxicol. 1995,
- 15.379 (111) Regan, R. F.; Guo, Y. P.; Kumar, N. Neurosci. Lett. 2000, 282, 1.
- (112) Vile, G. F.; Tyrrell, R. M. J. Biol. Chem. 1993, 268, 14678.
- (113) Diaz, M.; Rosado, J. L.; Allen, L. H.; Abrams, S.; Garcia, O. P. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 2003, 78, 436.
- (114) Fomon, S. J.; Nelson, S. E.; Serfass, R. E.; Ziegler, E. E. J. Nutr. 2005, 135, 771.
- (115) Yanagida, C.; Ito, K.; Komiya, I.; Horie, T. Chem.-Biol. Interact. **2004**, 148, 139.
- (116) Newton, A. P. N.; Cadena, S. M. S. C.; Rocha, M. E. M.; Carnieri, E. G. S.; de Oliveira, M. B. M. Toxicol. Lett. 2004, 151, 407.
- (117) Ji, B.; Masubuchi, Y.; Horie, T. Pharmacol. Toxicol. 2001, 89, 43.
- (118) Tanaka, M.; Yoshida, T.; Okamoto, K.; Hirai, S. Neuroreport 1999, 10, 1883.
- (119) Agrawal, R.; Sharma, P. K.; Rao, G. S. Toxicology 2001, 168, 223. (120) Halliwell, B.; Gutteridge, J. M. C. In Free Radicals in Biology and
- Medicine, 2nd ed.; Oxford University Press: New York, 1989. (121) Welch, K. D.; Davis, T. Z.; Aust, S. D. Arch. Biochem. Biophys.
- 2002, 397, 360.
- (122) Rehnrona, S.; Westerberg, E.; Akesson, B.; Siesjo, B. K. J. Neurochem. 1982, 38, 84.
- (123) Yoshida, S.; Busto, R.; Watson, B. D.; Santiso, M.; Ginsberg, M. D. J. Neurochem. 1985, 44, 1593.
- (124) Dýaz-Araya, G.; Godoy, L.; Naranjo, L.; Squella, J. A.; Nunez-Vergara, L. Gen. Pharmacol. 1998, 31, 385.
- (125) Matsuki, N.; Takanohashi, A.; Boffi, F. M.; Inanami, O.; Kuwabara, M.; Ono, K. Free Radical Res. 1999, 31, 1.
- (126) Koppenol, W. H. Redox Rep. 2001, 6, 229.
- (127) Zhang, D. X.; Yasuda, T.; Yu, Y. Y.; Zheng, P. D.; Kawabata, T.; Ma, Y. X.; Okada, S. Free Radical Biol. Med. 1996, 20, 145.
- (128) Chen, C. S.; Chao, H. T.; Pan, R. L.; Wei, Y. H. Biochem. Mol. Biol. Int. 1997, 43, 291.
- (129) Ozgova, D.; Hermanek, J.; Gut, I. Biochem. Pharmacol. 2003, 66, 1127.
- (130) Koppenol, W. H. FEBS Lett. 1990, 264, 165.
- (131) Fong, K. L.; McCay, P. B.; Poyer, J. L.; Keele, B. B.; Misra, H. J. Biol. Chem. 1973, 248, 7792.
- (132) Hayashi, Y.; Ueda, Y.; Nakajima, A.; Mitsuyama, Y. Brain Res. 2004, 1025, 29.
- (133) Tsujimoto, Y.; Saitoh, K.; Kashima, M.; Shiozawa, A.; Kozuka, M.; Hashizume, H.; Kimura, K.; Yamazaki, M.; Fujii, A. Gen. Pharmacol. 1998. 31. 405.
- (134) Braughler, J. M.; Duncan, L. A.; Chase, R. L. J. Biol. Chem. 1986, 261, 10282.
- (135) Rush, J. D.; Koppenol, W. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1988, 110, 4957.
- (136) Yamazaki, I.; Piette, L. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1991, 113, 7588.
- (137) Yamazaki, I.; Piette, L. H. J. Biol. Chem., 1990, 265, 13589.
- (138) Luzzatto, E.; Cohen, H.; Stockheim, C.; Wieghardt, K.; Meyerstein, D. Free Radical Res. 1995, 23, 453.
- (139) Baker, M. S.; Gebicki, J. M. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 1984, 234, 258
- (140) Yoshimura, Y.; Matsuzaki, Y.; Watanabe, T.; Uchiyama, K.; Ohsawa, K.; Imaeda, K. J. Clin. Biochem. Nutr. 1992, 13, 147.
- (141) Buxton, G. V.; Greenstock, C. L.; Helman, W. P.; Ross, A. B. J. Phys. Chem. Ref. Data 1988, 17, 513.
- (142) Liebler, D. C.; Kling, D. S.; Reed, D. J. J. Biol. Chem. 1986, 261, 12114.

- (143) Thomas, C. E.; Moorhouse, L. A.; Aust, S. D. J. Biol. Chem. 1985, 260, 3275.
- (144) Qian, S. Y.; Buettner, G. R. Free Radical Biol. Med. 1999, 26, 1447.
- (145) Monotti, G.; Aust, S. D. Lipids 1992, 27, 219.
- (146) Davey, J. B.; Greenslade, M. E.; Marshall, M. D.; Lester, M. I.; Wheeler, M. D. J. Chem. Phys. **2004**, *121*, 3009.
- (147) Ding, Y. H.; Zhang, X.; Li, Z. S.; Huang, X. R.; Sun, C. C. J. Phys. Chem. A 2001, 105, 8206.
- (148) Sosa, C.; Schlegel, H. B. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1987, 109, 4193.
  (149) Morris, E. D.; Stedman, D. H.; Niki, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1971,
- 93, 3570.
- (150) Hashimoto, T.; Iwata, S. J. Phys. Chem. A 2002, 106, 2652.
- (151) Safrany, A.; Wojnarovits, L. Radiat. Phys. Chem. 2003, 67, 707.
- (152) Hamill, N. A.; Hardacre, C.; Barth, J. A. C.; Kalin, R. M.; Cunningham, J. F. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2001, *35*, 2823.
- (153) Alvarez-Idaboy, J. R.; Diaz-Acosta, I.; Vivier-Bunge, A. J. Comput. Chem. **1998**, 19, 811.
- (154) Rudich, Y.; Talukdar, R.; Burkholder, J. B.; Ravishankara, A. R. J. Phys. Chem. 1995, 99, 12188.
- (155) Samuni, A.; Chevion, M.; Czapski, G. J. Biol. Chem. 1981, 256, 12632.
- (156) Czapski, G.; Goldstein, S. Free Radical Res. Commun. 1986, 1, 157.
- (157) Schaich, K. M.; Borg, D. C. Lipids 1988, 23, 570.
- (158) Ueda, J.; Anzai, K.; Miura, Y.; Ozawa, T. J. Inorg. Biochem. 1999, 76, 55.
- (159) Akinshola, B. E.; Verma, P. S.; Taylor, R. E. Thromb. Res. 1995, 79, 343.
- (160) Miller, D. M.; Aust, S. D. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. **1989**, 271, 113.
- (161) Buettner, G. R.; Doherty, T. P.; Patterson, L. K. *FEBS Lett.* **1983**, *158*, 143.
- (162) Lai, C.; Grover, T. A.; Piette, L. H. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 1979, 193, 373.
- (163) Stohs, S. J.; Bagchi, D. Free Radical Biol. Med. 1995, 18, 321.
- (164) Symons, M. C. R., Gutteridge, J. M. C., Eds. Free Radicals and Iron: Chemistry, Biology, and Medicine; Oxford University Press: Oxford, 1998.
- (165) Fridovich, I. Annu. Rev. Pharmacol. Toxicol. 1983, 23, 239.
- (166) Frimer, A. A.; Strul, G.; Buch, J.; Gottlieb, H. E. Free Radical Biol. Med. 1996, 20, 843.
- (167) Jung, K.; Reszka, R. Adv. Drug Delivery Rev. 2001, 49, 87.
- (168) O'Donnell, V. B.; Freeman, B. A. Cir. Res. 2001, 88, 12.
- (169) Ho, Y. S.; Lion, H. B.; Lin, J. K.; Jeng, J. H.; Pan, M. H.; Lin, Y. P.; Guo, H. R.; Ho, S. Y.; Lee, C. C.; Wang, Y. J. Arch. Toxicol. 2002, 76, 484.
- (170) Roginsky, V.; Barsukova, T. Chem. Phys. Lipids 2001, 111, 87.
- (171) Bonnefont-Rousselot, D. Ann. Biol. Clin. 1999, 57, 409.
- (172) Exley, C. Free Radical Biol. Med. 2004, 36, 380.
- (173) Aikens, J.; Dix, T. A. J. Biol. Chem. 1991, 266, 15091.
- (174) Aruoma, O. I.; Halliwell, B.; Laughton, M. J.; Quinlan, G. J.; Gutteridge, J. M. *Biochem. J.* **1989**, 258, 617.
- (175) Krause, G. S.; Nayini, N. R.; White, B. C.; Hoenher, T. J.; Garritano, A. M.; O'Neil, B. J.; Aust, S. D. Ann. Emerg. Med. **1987**, *16*, 1200.
- (176) Liochev S. I.; Fridovich, I. Free Radical Biol. Med. **1994**, 16, 29. (177) Longo, V. D.; Liou, L. L.; Valentine, J. S.; Gralla, E. B. Arch.
- Biochem. Biophys. **1999**, 365, 131.
- (178) Murphy, M. P.; Echtay, K. S.; Blaikie, F. H.; Asin-Cayuela, J.; Cocheme, H. M.; Green, K.; Buckingham, J. A.; Taylor, E. R.; Hurrell, F.; Hughes, G.; Miwa, S.; Cooper, C. E.; Svistunenko, D. A.; Smith, R. A.; Brand, M. D. J. Biol. Chem. **2003**, 278, 48534.
- (179) Bucher, J. R.; Tien, M.; Aust, S. D. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 1983, 111, 777.
- (180) Tang, L. K.; Yang, F. L.; Shen, X. J. Inorg. Biochem. 1997, 68, 265.
- (181) Quinlan, G. J.; Halliwell, B.; Moorhouse, C. P.; Gutteridge, J. M. C. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1988, 962, 196.
- (182) Yoshino, M.; Ito, M.; Haneda, M.; Tsubouchi, R.; Murakami, K. *Biometals* **1999**, *12*, 237.
- (183) Castilho, R. F.; Meinicke, A. R.; Vercesi, A. E.; Hermes-Lima, M. Mol. Cell Biochem. 1999, 196, 163.
- (184) Burkitt, M. J. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 2001, 394, 117.
- (185) Driomina, E. S.; Sharov, V. S.; Vladimirov, Yu. A. Free Radical Biol. Med. 1993, 15, 239.
- (186) Tampo, Y.; Yonaha, M. Lipids 1996, 31, 1029.
- (187) Simpson, R. J.; Peters, T. J. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* **1987**, *898*, 181.
  (188) Vladmirov, Y. A.; Panasenko, O. M.; Azizova, O. A. *Biol. Membr.*
- **1987**, *4*, 906. (189) Tampo, Y.; Yonaha, M. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. **1991**, 289, 26.
- (190) Tampo, Y.; Yonaha, M. Free Radical Biol. Med. 1992, 13, 115.
- (191) Tampo, Y.; Onodera, S.; Yonaha, M. Free Radical Biol. Med. 1994, 17, 27
- (192) Fukuzawa, K.; Seko, T.; Minami, K.; Terao, J. Lipids 1993, 28, 497.
- (193) Zommara, M.; Tachibana, N.; Mitsui, K.; Natatani, N.; Sakono, M.; Ikeda, I.; Imaizumi, K. *Free Radical Biol. Med.* **1995**, *18*, 599.

- (194) Halliwell, B. Curr. Opin. Lipidol. 1993, 4, 382.
- (195) Pedchenko, T. V.; LeVine, S. M. J. Neuroimmunol. 1998, 84, 188.
- (196) Halliwell, B.; Gutteridge, J. M. C. Free Radicals in Biology and Medicine; Clarendon Press: Oxford, 1985.
- (197) Halliwell, B. Agents Actions 1988, 26, 223.
- (198) Yant, L. J.; Ran, Q. T.; Rao, L.; Van Remmen, H.; Shibatani, T.; Belter, J. G.; Motta, L.; Richardson, A.; Prolla, T. A. *Free Radical Biol. Med.* **2003**, *34*, 496.
- (199) Sneddon, A. A.; Wu, H. C.; Farquharson, A.; Grant, I.; Arthur, J. R.; Rotondo, D.; Choe, N. S.; Wahle, K. W. J. *Atherosclerosis* **2003**, *171*, 57.
- (200) Lei, X. G.; Dann, H. M.; Ross, D. A.; Cheng, W. H.; Combs, G. F.; Roneker, K. R. J. Nutr. 1998, 128, 130.
- (201) Marnett, L. J.; Wilcox, A. L. In *Free radicals and oxidative stress: environment, drugs and food additives*; Rice-Evans, C., Halliwell, B., Lunt, G. G., Eds.; Biochemical Society Symposium, Vol. 61; Portland Press: London, 1995; p 65.
- (202) Qian, S. Y.; Wang, H. P.; Schafer, F. Q.; Buettner, G. R. Free Radical Biol. Med. 2000, 29, 568.
- (203) Grossi, L.; Strazzari, S.; Gilbert, B. C.; Whitwood, A. C. J. Org. Chem. 1998, 63, 8366.
- (204) Marnett, L. J.; Wilcox, A. L. Biochem. Soc. Symp. 1995, 61, 65.
- (205) Pryor, W. A. Ann. Rev. Physiol. 1986, 48, 657.
- (206) Marnett, L. J. Carcinogenesis 1987, 8, 1365.
- (207) Keith, I. U. Acc. Chem. Res. 1969, 2, 1.
- (208) Wilcox, A. L.; Marnett, L. J. Chem. Res. Toxicol. 1993, 6, 413.
- (209) Marnett, L. J.; Wilcox, A. L. Biochem. Soc. Symp. 1996, 61, 65.
- (210) Gardner, H. W. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1991, 1084, 221.
- (211) Iwahashi, H.; Parker, C. E.; Mason, R. P.; Tomer, K. B. *Biochem. J.* 1991, 276, 447.
- (212) Miyazawa, T.; Suzuki, T.; Fujimoto, K. J. Lipid Res. 1992, 33, 1051.
- (213) Miyazawa, T.; Suzuki, T.; Fujimoto, K. Lipids 1993, 28, 789.
- (214) Aust, S. D.; Bucher, J. R.; Tien, M. In Oxygen Radicals in Chemistry and Biology; Bors, W., Saran, M., Tait, D., Ed.; Walter de Gruyter Co.: Berlin, 1984; p 147.
- (215) Laranjinha, J.; Vieira, O.; Almeida, L.; Madeira, V. Biochem. Pharmacol. 1996, 51, 395.
- (216) Mihaljevic, B.; Medved-Rogina, B.; Razem, D. *Radiat. Phys. Chem.* **1999**, *55*, 593.
- (217) Vladimirov, Y. A. Free radical LPO in biomembrane: mechanism, regulation and biological consequences; Johnson, J. E., Walford, R., Harman, D., Miquel, J., Eds.; Allan R. Liss: New York, 1986; pp 14–195.
- (218) Rush, J. D.; Koppenol, W. H. FEBS Lett. 1990, 275, 114.
- (219) Huang, X.; Dai, J. S.; Fournier, J.; Ali, A. M.; Zhang, Q.; Frenkel, K. Free Radical Biol. Med. 2002, 32, 84.
- (220) Bagnati, M.; Bordone, R.; Perugini, C.; Cau, C.; Albano, E.; Bellomo, G. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 1998, 253, 235.
- (221) Jones, C. M.; Burkitt, M. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2003, 125, 6946.
- (222) Ohyashiki, T.; Kadoya, A.; Kushida, K. Chem. Pharm. Bull. 2002, 50, 203.
- (223) Micciche, F.; van Haveren, J.; Oostveen, E.; Laven, J.; Ming, W. H.; Oyman, Z. O.; van der Linde, R. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 2005, 443, 45.
- (224) Schaich, K. M.; Borg, D. C. In *Oxygen Radicals and Tissue Injury*; Halliwell, B., Ed.; published for the Upjohn Co. by the Federation of the American Societies for Experimental Biology: Bethesda, MD, 1997; p 20.
- (225) Zhang, Q.; Huang, X. J. Biosci. 2003, 28, 95.
- (226) Atamna, H.; Ginsburg, H. J. Biol. Chem. 1995, 270, 24876.
- (227) Maharaj, D. S.; Limson, J. L.; Daya, S. Life Sci. 2003, 72, 1367.
- (228) Balasubramanian, P. N.; Bruice, T. C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1986**, 108, 5495.
- (229) Pierre, J. L.; Fontecave, M. Biometals 1999, 12, 195.
- (230) Venkataraman, S.; Schafer, F. Q.; Buettner, G. R. Antioxid. Redox Signaling 2004, 6, 631.
- (231) Saran, M.; Michel, C.; Stettmaier, K.; Bors, W. Free Radical Res. 2000, 33, 567.
- (232) Seibig, S.; van Eldik, R. Inorg. Chem. 1997, 36, 4115.
- (233) Reinke, L. A.; Rau, J. M.; McCay, P. B. Free Radical Biol. Med. 1994, 16, 485.
- (234) Rush, J. D.; Bielski, B. H. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1986, 108, 523.
- (235) Rush, J. D.; Maskos, Z.; Koppenol, W. H. Methods Enzymol. 1990, 196, 148.
- (236) Wink, D. A.; Nims, R. W.; Saavedra, J. E.; Utermahlen, W. E., Jr.; Ford, P.C. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1994, 91, 6604.
- (237) Menna, P.; Salvatorelli, E.; Giampietro, R.; Liberi, G.; Teodori, G.; Calafiore, A. M.; Minotti, G. Chem. Res. Toxicol. 2002, 15, 1179.
- (238) Miura, T.; Muraoka, S.; Fujimoto, Y. Biochem. Pharmacol. 2002, 63, 2069.
- (239) Hans, P.; Deby, C.; DebyDupont, G.; Vrijens, B.; Albert, A.; Lamy, M. J. Neurosurg. Anesthesiol. 1996, 8, 154.

- (240) Ruiz-Larrea, B.; Leal, A.; Martin, C.; Martinez, R.; Lacort, M. Steroids 1995, 60, 780.
- (241) Ursini, F.; Maiorino, M.; Hochstein, P.; Ernster, L. Free Radical Biol. Med. 1989, 6, 31.
- (242) Reeder, B. J.; Wilson, M. T. Free Radical Biol. Med. 2001, 30, 1311.
- (243) Hochstein, P.; Ernster, L. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 1963, 12. 388.
- (244) Hochstain, P.; Nordenbrand, K.; Ernster, L. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 1964, 14, 323
- (245) Goddard, J. G.; Sweeney, G. D. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 1987, 259, 372
- (246) Samokyszyn, V. M.; Miller, D. M.; Reif, D. W.; Aust, S. D. J. Biol. Chem. 1989, 264, 21.
- (247) Minotti, G.; Aust, S. D. Free Radical Biol. Med. 1987, 3, 379.
- (248) Koppenol, W. H. In Oxy Radicals and their scavenger systems. Vol. 1: Molecular Aspects; Cohen, G., Greenwald, R. A., Eds.; Elsevier Biomedical: New York, 1983; p 84.
- (249) Cheng, Z. Y.; Li, Y. Z. Redox Rep. 2004, 9, 213.
- (250) Macdonald, T. L.; Gutheim, W. G.; Martin, R. B.; Guengerich, F. P. Biochemistry **1989**, 28, 2071. (251) Gardner, H. W. Free Radical Biol. Med. **1989**, 7, 65.
- (252) Kuhn, H.; Belkner, J.; Zaiss, S.; Fahrenklemper, T.; Wohlfeil, S. J. Exp. Med. 1994, 179, 1903.
- (253) Folcik, V. A.; Nivar-Aristy, R. A.; Krajewski, L. P.; Cathcart, M. K. J. Clin. Invest. 1995, 96, 504.
- (254) Herold, M.; Spiteller, G. Chem. Phys. Lipids 1996, 79, 113.
- (255) Koppenol, W. H.; Liebman, J. F. J. Phys. Chem. 1984, 88, 99.
- (256) Imlay, J. A.; Chin, S. M.; Linn, S. Science 1988, 240, 640.
- (257) Yamamoto, S. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1992, 1128, 117.
- (258) Lehmann, W. D. Free Radical Biol. Med. 1994, 16, 241.
- (259) Gardner, H.W. In Advances in Lipid Methodology IV; Christie, W., Ed.; The Oily Press: Dundee, U.K., 1997; p 1.
- (260) Bielski, B.H. Free Radical Res. Commun. 1991, 469, 12-13.
- (261) Burkitt, M. J. Free Radical Res. Commun. 1993, 18, 43.
- (262) Fujii, H. Coord. Chem. Rev. 2002, 226, 51.
- (263) Gold, A.; Weiss, R. J. Porphyrins Phthalocyanines 2000, 4, 344.
- (264) Bielski, B. H. Methods Enzymol. 1990, 186, 108.
- (265) Bielski, B. H. Ann. Neurol. 1992, 32, S28.
- (266) Fujii, T.; Hiramoto, Y.; Terao, J.; Fukuzawa, K. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 1991, 284, 120.
- (267) Holt, S.; Moore, K. Exp. Nephrol. 2000, 8, 72.
- (268) Ghosh, M. K.; Mukhopadhyay, M.; Chatterjee, I. B. Mol. Cell Biochem. 1997, 166, 35
- (269) George, P.; Irvine, D. H. Biochem. J. 1955, 60, 596.
- (270) Sztiller, M.; Puchała, M. Cell. Mol. Biol. Lett. 2003, 8, 337.
- (271) Baron, C. P.; Skibsted, L. H.; Andersen, H. J. J. Agric. Food Chem. 1997, 45, 1704.
- (272) Daiber, A.; Herold, S.; Schöneich, C.; Namgaladze, D.; Peterson, J. A.; Ullrich, V. Eur. J. Biochem. 2000, 267, 6729.
- (273) Cheng, Z. Y.; Zhang, L. W.; Li, Y. Z. Chem.-Eur. J. 2004, 10, 3555.
- (274) Cheng, Z. Y.; Li, Y. Z. J. Mol. Catal., A: Chem. 2006, 256, 9.
- (275) Egawa, T.; Shimada, H.; Ishimura, Y. J. Biol. Chem. 2000, 275, 34858
- (276) Ostdal, H.; Sogaard, S. G.; Bendixen, E.; Andersen, H. J. Free Radical Res. 2001, 35, 757.
- (277) Baron, C. P.; Skibsted, L. H.; Andersen, H. J. Free Radical Biol. Med. 2000, 28, 549.
- (278) Isaac, I. S.; Dawson, J. H. Essays Biochem. 1999, 34, 51.
- (279) Hogg, N.; Rice-Evans, C.; Darleyusmar, V.; Wilson, M. T.; Paganga, G.; Bourne, L. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 1994, 314, 39.
- (280) Klouche, K.; Morena, M.; Canaud, B.; Descomps, B.; Beraud, J. J.; Cristol, J. P. Eur. J. Clin. Invest. 2004, 34, 619.

- (281) Chance, M.; Powers, L.; Kumar, C.; Chance, B. Biochemistry 1986, 25, 1259
- (282) Reeder, B. J.; Sharpe, M. A.; Kay, A. D.; Kerr, M.; Moore, K.; Wilson, M. T. Biochem. Soc. Trans. 2002, 30, 745.
- Wink, D. A.; Nims, R. W.; Desrosiers, M. F.; Ford, P. C.; Keefer, (283)L. K. Chem. Res. Toxicol. 1991, 4, 510.
- (284) Sawyer, D. T.; Kang, C.; Llobet, A.; Redman, C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1993, 115, 5817.
- (285) Sugioka, K.; Nakano, H.; Nakano, M.; Tero-Kubota, S.; Ikegami, Y. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1983, 753, 411.
- (286) Nakano, H.; Sugioka, K.; Nakano, M.; Mizukami, M.; Kimura, H.; Tero-Kubota, S.; Ikegami, Y. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1984, 796, 285.
- (287) Reeder, B. J.; Svistunenko, D. A.; Cooper, C. E.; Wilson, M. T. Antioxid. Redox Signaling 2004, 6, 954.
- (288) Ito, M.; Murakami, K.; Yoshino, M. Food Chem. Toxicol. 2005, 43, 461.
- (289) Raj, H. G.; Sharma, R. K.; Garg, B. S.; Parmar, V. S.; Jain, S. C.; Goel, S.; Tyagi, Y. K.; Singh, A.; Olsen, C. E.; Wengel, J. Bioorg. Med. Chem. 1998, 6, 2205.
- (290) Wang, T.; Powell, W. S. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1991, 1084, 129.
- (291) Forman, H. J.; Azzi, A. FASEB J. 1997, 11, 374.
- (292) Beckman, K. B.; Ames, B. N. Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci. 1998, 854, 118.
- (293) Gardner, H. W.; Deighton, N. Lipids 2001, 36, 623.
- (294) Spiteller, G. Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci. 2002, 959, 30.
- (295) Spiteller, G. Med. Hypotheses 2003, 60, 69.
- (296) Spiteller, G. Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci. 2005, 1043, 355.
- (297) Rosahl, S. J. Biosci. 1996, 51, 123.
- (298) Spiteller, P.; Kern, W.; Reiner, J.; Spiteller, G. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 2001, 1531, 188.
- (299)Fuchs, C.; Spiteller, G. Z. Naturforsch., C 2000, 55, 643.
- (300) Blokhina, O.; Virolainen, E.; Fagerstedt, K. V. Ann. Bot. 2003, 91, 179.
- (301) Kanofsky, J. R.; Axelrod, B. J. Biol. Chem. 1986, 261, 1099.
- (302) Nigam, S.; Schewe, T. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 2000, 1488, 167.
- (303) Davis, H. W.; Suzuki, T.; Schenkman, J. B. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 1987, 252, 218.
- (304) Sevanian, A.; Nordenbrand, K.; Kim, E.; Ernster, L.; Hochstein, P. Free Radical Biol. Med. 1990, 8, 145.
- (305) Montine, T. J.; Neely, M. D.; Quinn, J. F.; Beal, M. F.; Markesbery, W. R.; Roberts, L. J.; Morrow, J. D. Free Radical Biol. Med. 2002, 33, 620.
- (306) Schafer, F. Q.; Buettner, G. R. Free Radical Biol. Med. 2000, 28, 1175.
- (307) Cheng, Z. Y.; Yan, G. T.; Li, Y. Z.; Chang, W. B. Anal. Bioanal. Chem. 2003, 375, 376.
- (308) Cheng, Z. Y.; Li, Y. Z.; Chang, W. B. Anal. Chim. Acta 2003, 478, 129.
- (309) Wijewickreme, A. N.; Kitts, D. D. J. Agric. Food Chem. 1997, 45, 4571.
- (310) Fukuzawa, K.; Iemura, M.; Tokumura, A. Biol. Pharm. Bull. 1996, 19.665
- (311) Tampo, Y. J. Pharm. Soc. Jpn. 2000, 120, 387.
- (312) Sreejayan, N.; Von Ritter, C. Free Radical Biol. Med. 1998, 25, 50. (313) Santos, N. C. F.; Castilho, R. F.; Meinicke, A. R.; Hermes-Lima,
- M. Eur. J. Pharmacol. 2001, 428, 37.
- (314) Spiteller, G.; Kern, W.; Spiteller, P. J. Chromatogr., A 1999, 843, 29.
- (315) Lefevre, G.; Beljean-Leymarie, M.; Beyerle, F.; Bonnefont-Rousselot, D.; Cristol, J. P.; Therond, P.; Torreilles, J. Ann. Biol. Clin. 1998, 56, 305.

CR040077W